University of Memphis University of Memphis Digital Commons

Electronic Theses and Dissertations

11-7-2022

Contribution of the Orbitofrontal Cortex to Delayed Punishment Discounting

Anna E. Liley

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.memphis.edu/etd

Recommended Citation

Liley, Anna E., "Contribution of the Orbitofrontal Cortex to Delayed Punishment Discounting" (2022). *Electronic Theses and Dissertations*. 3181. https://digitalcommons.memphis.edu/etd/3181

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by University of Memphis Digital Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of University of Memphis Digital Commons. For more information, please contact khggerty@memphis.edu.

CONTRIBUTION OF THE ORBITOFRONTAL CORTEX TO DELAYED PUNISHMENT DISCOUNTING

by

Anna Elizabeth Liley

A Dissertation

Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the

Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Major: Experimental Psychology

The University of Memphis

December 2022

Copyright Page

All rights reserved from Liley, A. E., Gabriel, D. B. K., & Simon, N. W. Lateral Orbitofrontal Cortex and Basolateral Amygdala Regulate Sensitivity to Delayed Punishment during Decision-making. *eNeuro*. 2022 Aug 29; *9*(5):ENEURO.0170-22.2022. doi: 10.1523/ENEURO.0170-22.2022. Epub ahead of print. PMID: 36038251; PMCID: PMC9463980.

Preface

This work was written for the intended purpose of being distributed to the scientific community via publication to eNeuro. Therefore, the editing and referencing style have been formatted for this context.

Dedication Page

This dissertation is dedicated to Ilya Gofman, Lauren Schenck, and my dog, Thor.

Ilya, thank you for being my rock for the past three years. Thank you for celebrating the highs with flowers, dinner, and wine, and comforting me during the lows with words of encouragement, hugs, and reminders that I am in fact a great scientist. You have supported me emotionally, mentally, and physically throughout this journey and I will always be grateful. Please continue to make me take breaks before I drown when I insist on swimming in science.

Lauren, thank you for being a sister and best friend throughout graduate school. It has been nice to converse and vent with someone who has gone through the same trials and hardships, but also to celebrate our accomplishments as individuals who truly know the blood, sweat, and tears in takes to become a doctor. I owe much of my remaining sanity to you.

Thor, thank you for your unconditional love, keeping me company during the quarantine of the Covid-19 pandemic, reminding me to take breaks, and to always stop to smell the flowers. You may not be able to speak, but your companionship and thirst for adventure have helped me grow exponentially throughout my time in graduate school. I couldn't have made it through the day to day without you and am so thankful to be your mom. I also consider you to be an honorary doctor since you have been with me from the start through studying, online classes, and all milestones of this degree.

iv

Acknowledgements

First and foremost, I would like to thank my advisor, Dr. Nicholas Simon. I will never be able to thank you enough for your consistent, outstanding mentorship, unmatched ability to share complex knowledge, and positive perspective when I needed it most. You gave me the opportunity to be a neuroscientist and have the most fulfilling career I could have ever hoped for. I wouldn't be where I am today without your guidance. Thank you for gifting me with this opportunity, I have certainly worked hard to make you proud.

Thank you, Daniel Gabriel, for being my brother in science. I could not have asked for a better partner in crime/colleague. From long days of data collection and deep conversations about life to posting memes around the lab, my graduate school experience would not have been the same without you. I will miss working with you.

Finally, I would like to thank my parents, Tim and Jenne Liley. Your love and support have helped me so much throughout my life. You have both shown me the importance of education and hard work, and it has served me well in my endeavors. I am proud to be both the first master's and PhD holder in our family. Hopefully Lydia and Lucas will continue to carry the torch.

Abstract

The ability to accumulate rewards while minimizing negative consequences is a valuable survival skill. Importantly, many psychiatric diseases such as substance use disorder (SUD; Bechara, 2005; Gowin et al., 2013), attention deficit hyperactivity (Magnus et al., 2021), anxiety (Hartley and Phelps, 2012), major depressive, bipolar, and schizophrenia disorders (Whitton et al., 2015) involve impaired decision-making that can lead to detrimental outcomes. One factor that causes maladaptive decision-making is insensitivity to negative consequences, especially those that occur later in time (Murphy et al., 2001; Bechara and Dolan, 2002; Field et al., 2019). These studies were among the first to investigate how the orbitofrontal cortex, a brain region implicated in cost/benefit decision-making (Floresco et al., 2008) and reward discounting (Zeeb et al., 2010), contributes to the discounting of delayed punishment.

Information gathered from the current work provided the first evidence that inactivation of LOFC reduced choice of delayed punishment compared to saline baselines, and LOFC inhibition occurred prior to different types of safe reward choices compared to immediate punishment. Preliminary optogenetics data also found that pre-choice inhibition reduced delayed punishment choice. In summation, LOFC drives the undervaluation of delayed punishment, and future therapeutic treatments aiming to improve discounting of delayed punishments during decisionmaking would benefit from selectively suppressing LOFC activity.

vi

Table of Contents

Chapte	er F	'age
Abstra		vi
List of	Figures	.1-4
1.	Introduction Modeling Decision-Making in Rodents The Delayed Punishment Discounting Task Neurobiological Substrates of Delay Discounting Orbitofrontal Cortex (OFC)	5 5 9 11 12
2.	Purpose and Specific Aims Experiment 1: Assessing the role of LOFC in decision-making throughout DPDT	
	Experiment 2: LOFC encoding of decision-making during DPDT Experiment 3: Time-specific inhibition of LOFC during different facets of decision making in DPDT	16 sion- 17
3.	Methods Experiment 1: Assessing the role of LOFC in decision-making throughout DPDT	19
	Brief Summary	19
	Subjects	19
	Surgery	20
	Apparatus	20
	Shaping Procedures	21
	Reward discrimination	22
	Delayed Punishment Decision-making Task (DPDT)	22
	LOFC Inactivation	24
	Histology	25
	Experimental Design and Statistical Analysis	25
	Experiment 2: LOFC encoding of decision-making during DPDT	26
	Brief Summary	26
		26
	Behavioral Testing: Modified DPDT Procedure	26
	Surgery	. 27
	Single Unit Electrophysiology	28
	Experiment 2: Time specific inhibition of LOEC during different facets of deci	20 sion
	making in DPDT	2011-
	Brief Summary	∠> 20
	Subjects	27 70
	Subjects	29 20
	Surgery	ムフ

	Behavioral Testing	
	Optogenetic Inhibition during DPDT	
	Histology	31
	Data Analysis	31
	Experiment 1	31
	Experiment 2	31
	Experiment 3	
4.	Results	
	1. Experiment 1: DPDT/REVDPDT Acquisition and Stability	
	1.1. Effects of LOFC Inactivation on DPDT	34
	1.2. Effects of LOFC Inactivation on REVDPDT	
	2. Experiment 2: LOFC encoding of decision-making during DPDT	
	2.1. Delayed Punishment Decision-making Behavior	
	2.2. Neuronal Activity in LOFC during DPDT	
	2.2.1.1. LOFC encoding of rewards associated with immediate vs no punis	shment
		46
	2.2.1.2. LOFC encoding of immediate vs delayed punishment	
	2.2.1.3. LOFC encoding of immediately punished large rewards vs safe, si	mall 40
	2.2.1.4. LOEC analysis of delayed punishment with large rewards us safe	
	rewards	50 sinan
	2.2.2. LOFC encoding of delayed punishment expectation	
	3. Experiment 3: Time-specific inhibition of LOFC during different facets	of
	decision-making in DPDT	
5	Discussion	56
5.	Experiment 1. LOEC Regulates Sensitivity to Delayed Punishment	
	Experiment 7: LOFC Encodes Decision-making during DPDT	60
	LOFC encoding of rewards associated with immediate vs no punishment	61
	LOFC encoding of immediate vs delayed punishment	61
	LOFC encoding of immediately punished large rewards vs safe, small rew	ards
		63
	LOFC encoding of delayed punishment with large rewards vs safe, small n	rewards
	LOEC an adding of delayed munichment expectation	
	LOFC encoding of delayed punishment expectation	
	Limitations	60 c
	decision-making in DPDT	67
6.	Conclusion	68
D î		
Refe	rences	70-87

List of Figures

Figure 1. a) Delayed punishment decision-making task (DPDT and REVDPDT). Rats
chose between two levers, one delivering a one-pellet reward and the other delivering a
three-pellet reward accompanied by a delayed foot shock (delay sequence: 0, 4, 8, 12, 16
s, No Shock/Delay for DPDT; No Shock/Delay, 16, 12, 8, 4, 0 s for REVDPDT). b) A six-
day micro-infusion schedule was used for both brain regions, with inactivation and saline
order (days 3 and 5) counterbalanced across subjects
Figure 2. Histologic confirmation of cannulae placements in a) lateral orbitofrontal
cortex and b) basolateral amygdala
Figure 3. a) Lateral orbitofrontal cortex (LOFC) inactivation reduced choice of rewards
with delayed punishment without affecting choice of immediate or short-delay
punishment. b-c) Females and males showed comparable reduction in choice of delayed
but not immediate punishment after LOFC inactivation. All panels display data as mean
6 standard error of the mean (SEM)
Table 1: t test results comparing average selection of the punished lever following
inactivation versus saline during lateral orbitofrontal cortex (LOFC) DPDT a) and t-test
results comparing average selection of the punished lever following inactivation versus
b) saline during LOFC REVDPDT
Figure 4. a) Lateral orbitofrontal cortex (LOFC) inactivation increased free choice
omissions compared with saline, and omissions were most prevalent when punishment
occurred after shorter delays. b-c) Females displayed more free choice omissions
throughout the task than males. d) LOFC infusions did not affect latency to choose either

lever. e-f) Females took longer to choose the punished lever after LOFC ind	activation than
males. All panels display data as mean 6 (SEM)	
Figure 5. a) Inactivation of Lateral orbitofrontal cortex (LOFC) during RE	VDPDT
shifted choice away from the punished reward as delays decreased. b-c) Fe	males and
males displayed similar reduction in choice of the punished lever compared	l with safe
when delays decreased during LOFC inactivation. All panels display data a	ıs mean 6
(SEM).	40
Figure 6. a) Inactivation of Lateral orbitofrontal cortex (LOFC) during RE	VDPDT
increased free choice omissions during inactivation compared with saline.	b-c) Females
omitted more free choice trials than males throughout the task. d) There we	re no
differences in latency to choose either the punished or safe levers for both i	nactivation
and saline infusions during REVDPDT. e-f) Females required more time to	select the
punished lever than males. All panels display data as mean 6 (SEM)	42
Figure 7. a) This peri event raster of a single unit showing large suppression	on of neuronal
firing measured in spikes per second during selection of the immediately pu	nished lever
in block 1 compared to b) its baseline firing rate. c) A peri event raster of a	different
unit's baseline firing rate compared to d) its increased activity during the d	elay before
punishment after selection of the large reward	44
Figure 8. a) Mean of combined DPDT and REVDPDT effect of block. Rats	avoid the
large reward with immediate punishment, increase preference for delayed p	ounishment,
and display the largest preference for large reward with no shock. b) Each	line
represents the mean decision-making of the individual rats that performed a	all three
delays (rats that performed the two-block version of DPDT are not included	d). c-d) There

was no main effect of task design between DPDT and REVDPDT, showing that rats
prefer delayed over immediate punishment regardless of whether the immediate or
delayed shocks occurred first in the session45
Figure 9. a-b) Heat plots comparing activity of individual units before choice of the large
reward with immediate punishment (a) and no punishment (b). c.)There was no difference
in mean population activity during choice of immediate punishment vs no punishment
choice. d) Individual subpopulations of units showed a significant increase in suppressed
units during unpunished compared to punished choice, and no difference in total
activated units between punished and safe choice47
Figure 10. a-b) Heat plots comparing activity of individual units before choice of the
large reward with immediate punishment (a) and delayed punishment (b).c.) Mean
population activity evoked by choice of large rewards with immediate punishment and
large rewards with delayed punishment revealed no difference between options. d) There
was an increase in total activated units during choice of delayed compared to immediate.

Introduction

Modeling Decision-Making in Rodents

Behavioral economics is a field of research that evaluates how the relative value of incentives drives decisions and behavioral patterns (Bickel et al., 2014; Vlaev et al., 2019). In animal studies, economic decision-making is most commonly assessed using two choice tasks, in which subjects choose between two options of known, differing value. To model the complexity often observed in real-world decision-making, costs are often added to one or both options. These may include a time delay preceding the reward (McClure et al., 2007), an effort requirement (Hart and Izquierdo, 2019), risk of reward omission (Cardinal and Howes, 2005), or risk of physical punishment (Simon et al., 2009). While these models have yielded a significant amount of translatable information about the role of the brain in evaluating costs and benefits, studies of delay discounting have primarily been limited to delayed rewards, failing to identify the mechanisms underlying delayed punishment.

Our current understanding of the neural processes underlying sensitivity to delayed rewards has been achieved using Delay Discounting tasks in both humans (Murphy et al., 2001; Takahashi et al., 2007; Bickel et al., 2014; Hamilton et al., 2015; Samuel F. Acuff, M.S.1, Kathryn E. Soltis, M.S.1, Ashley A. Dennhardt, Ph.D.1, Brian Borsari, Ph.D.2, Matthew P. Martens, Ph.D.3, and James G. Murphy, 2016) and animals. These tasks classically offer the option between a small, immediate reinforcer and a large reinforcer that is preceded by a delayed, which often increases as the task progresses (Mazur, 1988; Murphy et al., 2001). Delay discounting tasks are useful for measuring "impulsive choice", defined as preference for immediate, small rewards over large, delayed rewards

(Simon et al., 2007, 2013). This phenotype is commonly observed in SUD, and is a critical element of the reinforcer pathology hypothesis (Bickel et al., 2014). Further, impulsive choice has a bidirectional relationship with substance use in rodents: impulsive choice predicts drug acquisition and acceleration/dysregulation of drug intake, and is also enhanced by chronic exposure to drugs of abuse (Perry and Carroll, 2008; Setlow et al., 2009).

Although tasks that measure delay discounting are typically limited to delayed rewards rather than punishment, there are multiple preclinical approaches to investigating reward seeking influenced by negative consequences. The first series of tasks utilize risk of reward omission/lack of reward availability as punishment. In the widely-used Probability Discounting tasks, subjects choose between a small, certain reward and a larger, uncertain reward, with preference for this option indicative of risk-taking (Larkin et al., 2016). The Rat Gambling Task (RGT) is a more complex task analogous to the Iowa Gambling Task in humans (Brevers et al., 2013). Animals have four choices, two of which lead to an immediate, larger reward followed by risk of a "time-out" in which reinforcement is not available, whereas the other two options have a smaller reward with shorter time-out periods (Rivalan et al., 2013). Due to the lengthy time-outs, selection of riskier options in this task causes a reduction of total trials. Thus, this task defines maladaptive risk-taking as choices that minimize cumulative reward output. The "Loss-Chasing Task" was derived from the RGT and models the desire to recover losses during gambling. During this task, rats are presented with pellet rewards associated with the risk of a "time-out". When faced with a time out, rats are given a decision between "quitting" and "loss-chasing". Trials in which rats wait for the time-out period to elapse are

recorded as "quit responses", while loss-chasing responses involve 50/50 chances of either no time-out at all or the time-out lasting twice as long as previously signaled (Rogers et al., 2013). Thus, as in gambling, chasing losses often leads to a greater net loss of reward. Finally, there is a rat version of the Balloon Analog Risk Task (BART), in which animals can earn increasing amounts of rewards through accumulated key press responses. However, reaching a random number of responses will cause reward forfeiture and trial failure (Ashenhurst et al., 2012). The quick decision-making dynamic necessary for optimal outcomes during each trial in the rat-BART and the formerly mentioned tasks equate to high validity for observing reward associated risk-taking phenotypes commonly observed in SUD and other psychiatric illnesses (Ashenhurst et al., 2012).

While the aforementioned tasks have contributed greatly to our understanding of cost/benefit decision-making, they do not fully reflect real-world scenarios involving the threat of discrete punishment. When utilizing reward omission (Mai and Hauber, 2015; Dalton et al., 2016; Drozd et al., 2016; Jo and Jung, 2016; Larkin et al., 2016) or time-out periods (Rivalan et al., 2013; Ferland et al., 2018, 2019; Langdon et al., 2019) as an aversive stimulus, reward and punishment are delivered as the same modality (receiving versus losing food). While this is an effective model of casino-based gambling behavior, in which money is either won or lost, the identities of rewards and consequences of decision-making are often distinct. For example, running a red light while driving can cause the reward of saving time, but can also evoke the punishment of receiving a ticket or causing an accident. Furthermore, in probability and omission decision-making tasks, there is no discrete punishment; rats begin each trial with no reward, and this situation does not change when rats take a risk, and the reward is omitted. Therefore, tasks that

utilize physical punishment during economic decision-making reflect a more accurate depiction of risk/reward contingencies observed in most environments.

Several rodent behavioral paradigms have been designed to explore preference for rewards coupled with physical punishment. Reward/punishment conflict tasks, such as the Geller -Seifter test, are typically limited to a single reward option punished by a foot shock, measuring willingness to endure punishment to earn reward (Floresco et al., 2008; Bali and Jaggi, 2015; Jean-Richard-Dit-Bressel et al., 2018). A recent update of this is the Punishment Risk Task which pairs a reward with a probability of foot shock that increases throughout three blocks (Tara G. Chowdhury, Kathryn G. Wallin-Miller, Alice A. Rear, Junchol Park, Vanessa Diaz, Nicholas W. Simon, 2019). Finally, the Risky Decision-making Task (RDT) adds an economic decision-making element to punished reward-seeking, presenting rats with the choice between a safe lever with a small reward and a "risky" lever with a large reward accompanied by an immediate, foot shock that increases in probability as the task progresses, with choice of the punished reward indicative of increased risk-taking (Simon et al., 2009). This form of risk-taking has been shown to predict several other behaviors associated with vulnerability to SUD, including impulsive action, sign-tracking, nicotine sensitivity, and cocaine self-administration (Mitchell et al., 2014; Olshavsky et al., 2014; Gabriel et al., 2018).

Several other punishment-based decision-making tasks use commonly misused drugs, rather than food pellets, as the primary reinforcer. In one example, alcohol preferring rats that were instrumentally trained on a chained schedule of alcohol reinforced seeking and taking, and were later introduced to a probabilistic chance of foot shock (0.25–0.45 mA, 0.5s) to measure resilience or vulnerability to compulsive alcohol seeking(Giuliano et al.,

2019). Another is the Electric Barrier–Induced Voluntary Abstinence Model in which rats are taught drug self-administration paired with a cue, then an electric barrier with increasing intensity is placed in front of the drug associated lever to dissuade drugseeking and promote voluntary abstinence. Drug seeking relapse behavior is then measured one day after exposure to the electric barrier, while different abstinence periods after barrier exposure can be measured as well (Fredriksson et al., 2021).

The Delayed Punishment Discounting Task

Despite the wealth of experiments assessing punishment influence on decisionmaking, few studies have utilized punishment that occurs later in time, and (to our knowledge) none of these investigated the brain regions that regulate response to delayed vs immediate punishment. One experiment utilized a two lever choice (one safe, one punished) temporal discounting of shock task, with multi-colored cue lights correlated to changes in delay time to foot shock throughout the task (0, 5, 10, 20 and 40s0; Rodríguez et al., 2018). Another experiment used histamine injections as a punishment caused by cocaine self-administration in monkeys in an immediate versus delayed context revealed preference for the delayed punishment option in a delay discounting paradigm (Woolverton, William L., Freeman, Kevin B., Myerson, Joel, Green, 2012). These tasks revealed that rats were more likely to choose rewards associated with delayed than immediate punishment, confirming that, as in humans, animals discount delayed punishment.

To investigate how the brain regulates sensitivity to delayed vs. immediate punishment can influence decision-making, I developed the rat Delayed Punishment Decision-making Task (DPDT; Liley et al., 2019). In DPDT, rats are trained to choose

between two levers, one resulting in immediate delivery of a single pellet, and the other resulting in the immediate delivery of three pellets in addition to a mild foot shock. Early in the session, the shock occurs immediately after a choice, then subsequent blocks introduce an incrementally increasing delay that precedes shock (0, 4, 8, 12, and 16s). Rats initially avoid the large, punished reward, but as the delay increases, they shift preference toward the punished reward despite the consequence (Liley et al., 2019) (**Figure 1a-b**). Thus, rats discount the negative motivational value of delayed versus immediate punishment, and this task provides a reliable tool with which to study this maladaptive phenotype. Critically, the discounting of delayed punishment during reward seeking is uncorrelated with reward delay discounting, suggesting that these forms of temporal discounting may employ distinct neuronal substrates (Liley et al., 2019).

One concern that arises from DPDT is that subjects is that rats are not actually discounting the value of punishment due to delay. Instead, rats may be unaware that delayed shocks are impending, which could account for increased preference for these options. To address this, I measured locomotor activity during the delay preceding the shock, as interruption of exploratory locomotion is a component of conditioned fear (Fanselow, 1980) during the delay period preceding punishment (Liley et al., 2019), suggesting awareness of impending shock (**Figure 1c**). I observed reduced locomotion during this pre-punishment period in comparison to a comparable delay period with no impending shock (Liley et al., 2019), suggesting that rats were aware of the upcoming punishment, but still discounted its negative motivational value during decision-making. Furthermore, rats were trained in a version of DPDT in which cues were added to bridge the gap between the decision and punishment. In this task, rats continued to choose

rewards associated with delayed punishment, despite the cue signaling that punishment was impending. This suggests that rats increase choice of delayed vs immediate punishment due to delay discounting rather than diminished punishment expectation.

DPDT has also revealed that males discount delayed punishment more than females, as indicated by increased choice of delayed (but not immediate) punishment (**Figure 2a**). Critically, estrous phase does not influence discounting of delayed punishment (Liley et al., 2019; **Figure 2b-c**). Thus, DPDT not only enables identification of the brain regions responsible for integration of rewards with delayed punishment during decision-making, but also allows investigation of the neuronal correlates underlying a robust sex difference in behavior.

Neurobiological Substrates of Delay Discounting

While discounting of delayed punishment has not been well-studied, there is a substantial amount of literature on the neural substrates of reward delay discounting. Sensitivity to delayed rewards seems to depend upon corticolimbic circuitry (i.e., prefrontal cortex, hippocampus, and amygdala), which integrate cognition with emotion to generate flexible behaviors that can adapt to environmental circumstances (Cardinal et al., 2004; Rusbridge, 2020). In humans, functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) has shown more frequent activation of limbic structures (the hypothalamus, thalamus, amygdala, and hippocampus) during immediate versus delayed rewards than during tasks with two delayed rewards (Wittmann et al., 2010). Moreover, both the lateral prefrontal cortex and posterior parietal cortex activate regardless of delays; and one task observed that the lateral orbitofrontal cortex (LOFC) and ventral striatum are engaged when there are immediate rewards compared to no rewards (Tanaka et al., 2004; Wittmann et al.,

2010). Positron emission tomography (PET) and fMRI have revealed correlations of low levels of midbrain and striatal D2-type dopamine receptor (D2 and D3) availability with both self-reported impulsivity and impulsive choices during reward-based decision-making tasks, while available striatal D2-type receptors have been positively correlated with cognitive flexibility and inhibited motor response (London, 2020). Gambling research in human with lesions in the ventromedial prefrontal cortex (vmPFC) has also found that these individuals are insensitive to future (positive and negative) consequences (Bechara and Dolan, 2002), while lesions in the LOFC have been reported to increase impulsive behavior during these tasks (Bechara et al., 1998, 1999).

While human lesion and imaging work has shed light upon the brain circuitry recruited during delay discounting, animal research has been necessary to further elaborate the neurobiological mechanisms underlying this form of cognition. For this dissertation, I will use a multidimensional approach to investigate the role of LOFC, a brain region implicated in sensitivity to delayed rewards (Mobini et al., 2002a; Roesch et al., 2007; Zeeb et al., 2010), in sensitivity to immediate versus delayed punishment. *Orbitofrontal Cortex (OFC)*

OFC is a prefrontal cortical brain region that receives input from all major sensory systems (auditory, visual, olfactory, gustatory, and somato-sensory), in addition to influences from limbic regions (Carmichael and Price, 1995) and circuits responsible for social and emotional behaviors (Mcdonald, 1991). Thus, the OFC is ideally situated to integrate sensory-motor information with motivation (Öngür and Price, 2000). Functional changes in OFC neuronal firing indicate concurrences between distinct environmental stimuli and the motivational salience of impending rewards, which allows for the

adaptation of learning and behavior (Schoenbaum et al., 2000; Wallis, 2007; Van Wingerden et al., 2010). This region also enables humans to process decisions and act based on outcome expectations (Schoenbaum and Roesch, 2005a) while also driving emotional and visceral responses to the environment (Bechara et al., 1996, 1997; Öngür and Price, 2000; Milne and Grafman, 2001; Black et al., 2002). Finally, many aspects of OFC function and connectivity are conserved across rats, primates, and humans (Krettek, JE and Price, 1977; Guldin and Markowitsch, 1984; Goldman-Rakic and Porrino, 1985; Ray and Price, 1993; Öngür and Price, 2000; Petrides and Pandya, 2002; Murray et al., 2007; Moorman and Aston-Jones, 2014), suggesting that studying the rat OFC has strong translational value.

Humans with OFC lesions have demonstrated poor decision-making and impulsive choice behavior (Rogers et al., 1999). Results have been less consistent in rodent studies, with OFC lesions either increasing or decreasing preference for immediate gratification (Mobini et al., 2002a; Winstanley, 2004; Rudebeck et al., 2006a; Sosa et al., 2021). Moreover, the effects of OFC inactivation varied based on individual differences in impulsive choice and the presence of cues during the pre-reward delay (Zeeb et al., 2010). Single unit recording in rat and primate OFC encode information about delay length preceding rewards, and discriminate between rewards delivered immediately and after a delay (Roesch and Olson, 2005; Schoenbaum and Roesch, 2005b). Collectively, these studies all suggest that OFC regulates sensitivity to delayed rewards.

Previous research also demonstrates that OFC plays a crucial role in rewardpunishment integration during delayed punishment discounting. Neurotoxic lesions of rat OFC during RDT decreased choice of rewards associated with risk of punishment, and

was unrelated to reward magnitude discrimination or effortful requirements measuring appetitive motivation (Orsini et al., 2015b). Pharmacological inactivation of OFC using GABA agonists baclofen and muscimol resulted in increased punished lever responding during an instrumental aversive learning task in rodents (Jean-Richard-Dit-Bressel and McNally, 2016). Additionally, individual neurons in primate OFC simultaneously encode both appetitive and aversive information about predictive cues, and these signals predict subsequent behavior (Morrison and Salzman, 2009). As OFC has been shown to contribute to both delay discounting of rewards and reward/punishment integration, it is a likely candidate to regulate the discounting of delayed punishment during economic decision-making.

Since a wide variety of these types of stimuli can be received simultaneously, they are processed by two reciprocally related, although anatomically and functionally distinct, medial and lateral OFC (mOFC and LOFC) subregions that contribute to variating aspects of goal-directed behavior (Fettes et al., 2017). Rodent delay discounting of reward studies have stated that lesions to mOFC and LOFC have distinct effects on impulsive choice (Mar et al., 2011; Burton et al., 2014). Human studies have found that LOFC is activated by and helps process memories for experiences with nonrewarding and/or punishment-oriented stimuli, while the mOFC functions similarly for rewarding stimuli (O'Doherty et al., 2001; Suzuki et al., 2017; Xie et al., 2021). Finally, LOFC activity appears to encode information about both reward value and reward/delay integration (Roesch et al., 2006). Based on its role in both reward and punishment, I will specifically target the role of LOFC in delayed punishment-based decision-making.

The role of LOFC in sensitivity to delayed punishment will be interrogated by both measuring and manipulating LOFC neuronal activity. I first tested if LOFC is necessary for delayed punishment discounting by bilaterally inactivating this region prior to behavioral testing (Experiment 1). Then, I measured if LOFC activity encoded delayed punishment using single unit electrophysiology (Experiment 2). Finally, I determined how suppression of LOFC activity during specific phases of the decision-making process affected sensitivity to delayed punishment using optogenetics (Experiment 3).

Purpose and Specific Aims

Experiment 1: Assessing the role of LOFC in decision-making throughout DPDT

This experiment tested the role of LOFC in delayed punishment discounting via pharmacological inactivation prior to DPDT. Pharmacological inactivation is accomplished by infusing an inhibitory drug directly into a brain region via a surgically implanted cannula. If this affects a behavior of interest, one can infer that activity in the inactivated region is involved with that behavior. A common method of inactivation is to stimulate inhibitory receptors such as γ -aminobutyric acid (GABA) to hyperpolarize neurons in that region, preventing the initiation and propagation of action potentials (Olsen, 2018; Garzola, 2019). This transient form of cellular inhibition is advantageous over permanently lesioning brain regions (Orsini et al., 2015b) because it enables within-subjects comparison of the same region both intact and inactivated, and also avoids potential damage to fibers of passage from other brain regions. Here, I micro-infused a drug cocktail consisting of GABA agonists baclofen (active at GABA_B receptors) and

muscimol (active at GABA_A receptors) dissolved in sterile saline into LOFC prior to DPDT performance.

Based on the role of LOFC in punishment sensitivity as well as delay discounting of rewards (Mobini et al., 2002b; Roesch et al., 2006; Zeeb et al., 2010), I hypothesized that LOFC activity would be necessary for the discounting of delayed punishment. Accordingly, I predicted that LOFC inactivation would decrease delayed punishment discounting, reflected as elevated choice of the punished option as punishment delay was increased.

Experiment 2: LOFC encoding of decision-making during DPDT

Neurons are cells in the brain that communicate in part through electrical impulses called action potentials. Measuring the rate and pattern of these signals enables understanding of how populations of neurons respond to different events, such as movement, goal-directed action, or learning. Characterizing the relationship between neural activity and behavior is necessary to understand how the brain detects and responds to challenges in the environment, which in turn can facilitate development of neural manipulations to improve maladaptive behavior in psychiatric disorders.

One method of investigating how action potentials represent, or "encode" information within specific brain regions is single unit electrophysiology. This involves implanting microwire electrode arrays into the brain to detect extracellular fluctuations in electrical activity emitted by neurons or groups of neurons (Cousens and Muir, 2006). Action potentials can be isolated from this activity by identifying similar patterns of measurable waveforms (Roesch et al., 2006; Stüttgen et al., 2011; Simon et al., 2015a; Nimitvilai et al., 2017) that differ from electrical noise in the cortex and recording environment

(**Figure 3a-b**). Each putative neuron is labeled as a "unit", as it is difficult to determine if these signals are being produced by a single neuron, or a cluster of neurons. After electrical signals are detected by the electrode, the signal is passed through a head stage to a digital head stage processor, which converts the electrical activity to digitized signals (Simon and Moghaddam, 2015; Seo et al., 2019). These signals are visualized and recorded using Omniplex data acquisition software (Plexon), which is interfaced with our standard behavior software (MedAssociates). This enables the synchronization of unit activity with decision-making and other behaviors at extremely high temporal resolution.

Previous research utilizing single unit electrophysiology in LOFC reported that neuronal activity reflects impending reward value (Schoenbaum and Roesch, 2005b; Van Duuren et al., 2008), provides information about delay length preceding reward (Roesch et al., 2006), and appears to reflect convergence between expected reward and punishment (Morrison and Salzman, 2009). Therefore, I hypothesized that activity in LOFC during DPDT would encode the motivational value of reward and punishment prior to a decision and would reflect changes in this value caused by delay preceding punishment. Notably, although I previously observed sex differences in this task (Liley et al., 2019), this dissertation was restricted to male rats due to difficulty with task performance post-surgery in female subjects (Liley & Simon, Unpublished observation).

Experiment 3: Time-specific inhibition of LOFC during different facets of decision making in DPDT

Decision-making is a complicated process consisting of multiple components, including the deliberation prior to a decision, the decision itself, and the post-decision outcome (Orsini et al., 2019). However, the majority of the research on economic decision-making has utilized neural or pharmacological manipulations that uniformly affect the entire decision-making sequence (Cardinal et al., 2004; Orsini et al., 2015a; Winstanley and Floresco, 2016). This experiment used optogenetics to determine how inhibition of LOFC activity during different events regulated decision-making with delayed punishment. Optogenetics is a technique that enables manipulation of neural activity with fine temporal precision, whereas the pharmacological inactivation used in Experiment 1 inhibits brain activity throughout an entire session. Understanding how the brain regulates behavior during individual events in decision-making is necessary for precise, event specific neurobiological treatments that affect behavior.

Optogenetics genetically alters neurons in a specific brain region, then manipulates neuronal activity when a laser or LED light shines directly into the brain to activate opsins, which are membrane-bound, light sensitive proteins (Karl Deisseroth, 2015). An opsin used to suppress activity is halorhodopsin, a chloride pump that can be activated by yellow or green light to hyperpolarize a cell causing synaptic inhibition by moving chloride ions inward (Guru et al., 2015). I introduced halorhodopsin to cells by bilaterally infusing an adeno-associated virus (AAV) containing halorhodopsin and a fluorescent tag into LOFC neurons. After this infusion, optical fibers able to shine light into the brain were implanted into LOFC. After a 30 day incubation period, viral transduction allowed the neurons infected with this AAV to express halorhodopsin (Naso et al., 2017). Typically, light stimulation does not affect neurons; however, neurons that express halorhodopsin can be inhibited by LED stimulation at the proper wavelength during specific time-points in DPDT. This allowed for evaluation of exactly when LOFC was

critically involved with delayed punishment discounting, which is useful in understanding its role in this form of cognition.

Optical inhibition occurred at three different time points in the DPDT: 1.) predecision (when levers extended at the beginning of a trial), 2.) pre-punishment delay, and 3.) intertrial interval (ITI; as a control condition). I hypothesized that LOFC activity both before a decision and during pre-punishment delay regulates delayed punishment discounting. I predicted that pre-decision inhibition of the LOFC would attenuate preference for punished rewards, whereas inhibition during the pre-punishment delay would increase choice of delayed punishment by disrupting punishment expectation. Similar to experiment 2, it would have been likely that differential effects would be observed in female rats during this experiment; however, due to time constraints and difficulty training females post-surgery this experiment was restricted to male rats.

Method

Experiment 1: Assessing the role of LOFC activity in decision-making throughout DPDT

Brief Summary

I investigated how LOFC broadly contributes to delayed punishment discounting during decision-making by temporarily inactivating LOFC immediately prior to DPDT performance.

Subjects

I used 32 Long Evans rats aged 70 days upon arrival (16 females and 16 males). Rats were food restricted to 85% free feeding weight one week prior to behavioral training,

with free access to water throughout the experiment. All rats were individually housed and maintained on a 12-hour reverse light/dark cycle. All methods were approved by the University of Memphis Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee.

Surgery

Prior to behavioral assessments, rats were implanted with a cannula in each hemisphere to enable bilateral LOFC inactivation. Rats were anesthetized in an isoflurane gas induction chamber, then placed into a stereotaxic apparatus (Kopf) while resting on a heating pad adjusted to 40 degrees C. Isoflurane was provided throughout surgery via a nose cone. An anterior to posterior incision was made over the skull, and guide cannulae were bilaterally implanted in the lateral region of OFC (3.0 mm AP, 3.2 ML, and 4.0 DV from skull surface(Roesch et al., 2006)). Cannulae were held in place by a dental cement headcap anchored by three bone screws. Once surgery was completed, rats were subcutaneously given 1mL of sterile saline, and a solution of Acetaminophen and H2O was placed in a dish along with a dish of moistened food during recovery. Rats were closely monitored for signs of infection or distress during the next week, with cage bedding changed daily for the first 3 days. All behavioral training and testing took place after one week of recovery.

Apparatus

Testing was conducted in standard rat behavioral test chambers (Med Associates) housed within sound attenuating cubicles. Each chamber was equipped with a recessed food pellet delivery trough fitted with a photo beam to detect head entries, and a 1.12 watt lamp to illuminate the food trough. Food pellets were delivered into the food trough, 2 cm above the floor centered in the side wall. Two retractable levers were located on the

left and right side of the food trough, 11 cm above the floor. A 1.12-watt house light was mounted on the opposing side wall of the chamber. Beneath the house light was a circular nose poke port equipped with a light and photo beam to detect entry. The floor of the test chamber was composed of steel rods connected to a shock generator that delivers scrambled foot shocks. Locomotor activity was assessed throughout each session with infrared activity monitors located on either side of the chamber just above the floor. Test chambers were interfaced with a computer running MedPC software, which controlled all external cues and behavioral events.

Shaping Procedures

Prior to acquisition of DPDT, rats underwent a series of shaping procedures. Rats were first be taught to associate the food trough with food pellets during magazine training. They then trained to press a single lever (left or right, counterbalanced across groups) to receive one pellet of food. After performing 50 reinforced lever presses within 30 minutes, rats then trained to press the opposite lever under the same criterion. Next were shaping trials in which both left and right levers were retracted, and rats were required to nose poke into the food trough during a period of illumination from both the house and food trough lights. Nose poking evoked the extension of a single lever (either left or right in pseudorandom order). A subsequent lever press was reinforced with a single pellet. After the lever was pressed, the house and trough lights extinguished, and the lever retracted. After achieving a minimum of 30 presses of each lever in a 60-minute time span, rats progressed to magnitude discrimination training. The 30-minute reward magnitude sessions utilized 2 levers with counterbalanced presses producing either 1 or 3

pellets. Once rats achieved >75% preference for the large reward, they began DPDT training.

Reward discrimination

Once adequate performance on all shaping procedures was achieved, rats completed sessions of 1 vs. 3 pellet reward discrimination. Trials began with illumination of the house light and food trough, after which rats were required to nose poke into the lit trough within a 10s period to initiate the trial. A nose poke turned off the trough light and caused both levers to be extended simultaneously. A press on one lever dispensed a single pellet, while the other dispensed three pellets, with both levers retracting after a choice. There were 5 blocks, with 8 forced choice and 10 free choice trials in each block for a total of 90 trials. Identity of levers (left vs right) were counterbalanced between subjects. This training continued across multiple sessions until rats demonstrated preference of >85% for the large reward. Incorporating this training allowed rats to become familiar with the rewards evoked by each lever before starting the Delayed Punishment Decision-making Task. Additionally, rats underwent pharmacological inactivation of LOFC after this phase of training to test the effects of region-specific inhibition on reward discrimination behavior.

Delayed Punishment Decision-making Task (DPDT)

During DPDT, rats chose between a small reward and larger reward associated with punishment preceded by varying delays. DPDT methodology was comparable to magnitude discrimination above, with choice between small and large food pellet reinforcers. However, in this task the large option was accompanied by a mild, 1 second foot shock. This shock initially occurred immediately after a choice, then systematically takes place later in time throughout the task (**Figure 4**).

Trials began with illumination of the house light and food trough, after which a nose poke into trough caused one or both levers to be extended simultaneously. A press on one lever dispensed a single pellet, while the other dispensed three pellets with a 1 second mild foot shock. After all outcomes were delivered, the house light extinguished, and the trial proceeded to an ITI of $10\pm 2s$. The session was divided into 6 blocks, with 2 forced choice and 10 free choice trials in each block for a total of 72 trials. The first 2 trials of each block were "forced choice" trials in which only a single lever was available, establishing the reward/punishment parameters within that block. The following 10 trials were "free-choice" trials in which both levers were extended, allowing rats to choose a preferred lever. During the first block, shock occurred immediately after lever press. In each subsequent block, a delay in introduced preceding shock that extended to 4, 8, 12, and 16 seconds (Figure 4). Then, in the final block, the shock was eliminated. Notably, on trials in which the unpunished lever was chosen, the ITI was increased by a period equivalent to the delay preceding shock in that block (4, 8, 12, 16s) to maintain consistency of trial length regardless of choice. Finally, to confirm that the order of delays did not affect performance, a subset of animals (n = 16) trained in a reversed DPDT, in which all parameters were similar to the original DPDT, but the trial began with no shock, then shock delays descend from 16 to 0s across blocks (16, 12, 8, 4, 0s).

During task acquisition, shock amplitude began at 0.05 mA, then increased 0.05 mA in the following session if rats completed >85% of trials. This incremental increase in shock intensity limited omissions and allowed all rats to acquire task parameters. To

minimize individual differences in performance and avoid excessive omissions, shock intensity was titrated for each individual rat until their decision-making was between floor (0% choice of punishment) and ceiling (100% choice of punishment). Upon reaching the final shock intensity, subjects trained for a minimum of 2-3 days until they achieved stability, which consisted of no more than a 10% overall shift in daily choice behavior.

LOFC Inactivation

After rats reached stable performance in DPDT, they underwent at least one habituation session to acclimate them to the handling that occurred during the infusion procedure. On the next day, they received bilateral drug micro-infusions to inactivate the LOFC. A drug cocktail of GABA agonists baclofen(Reis and Duarte, 2006) and musicmol (Chandra et al., 2010) dissolved in sterile saline (concentration: 250ng/µl, .5 µl infusion volume over 1 minute (Piantadosi et al., 2017; Orsini et al., 2018) was administered into each hemisphere via an automated infusion pump and 2 50µl Hamilton syringes. Behavioral testing commenced after a 15-minute absorption period. After a day of baseline testing with no treatment, subjects were infused with bilateral saline microinfusion (5µl infused at .5µl/min). Drug/saline order was counterbalanced across subjects.

LOFC inactivation was first performed after acquisition of magnitude discrimination. This served as a control measure to confirm that inactivation did not cause gross impairments to overall task engagement or reward expectancy. Then, LOFC was again inactivated after completion of either standard DPDT or DPDT with reversed delays.

Histology

Rats were euthanized with Euthasol, and perfusions were conducted with saline and 10% formalin solution. Brains were extracted, stored in 10% formalin solution, sliced at 60-150 µm using a Cryostat, and mounted onto slides. Cannulae placements and infusion localization was confirmed via light microscopy (Sara E. Morrison, Alexandre Saez, Brian Lau, 2012).

Experimental Design and Statistical Analysis

Custom-made MATLAB scripts were used to compile behavioral data, and all statistical analyses were conducted using IBM SPSS Statistics 24. If Mauchly's test of sphericity was violated, Greenhouse-Geisser values and degrees of freedom were used accordingly. If a rat failed to make any choices during a block of the task, the slope of that subject's curve was used to extrapolate that missing data point. If two or more blocks of behavioral data were missing, that rat was removed from analysis due to excessive omissions.

Following task acquisition, stable decision-making for DPDT and REVDPDT were measured using a day x block repeated measures ANOVA, quantified as lack of effect of day and a significant effect of block. Effects of micro-infusions on behavior were analyzed via sex x infusion (drug vs saline) x block ANOVA. Latency to lever press during testing was evaluated using a mixed sex x safe vs punished lever ANOVA.

Experiment 2: LOFC encoding of decision-making during DPDT

Brief Summary

To determine how LOFC processed information about decision-making with delayed vs immediate punishment, I measured functional neuronal activity in LOFC during DPDT using single-unit electrophysiology.

Subjects

A cohort of male Long Evans rats aged 70 days upon arrival (n = 6) was food restricted to 85% free feeding weight with free access to water. All rats were individually housed and maintained on a 12-hour reverse light/dark cycle. All methods were approved by the University of Memphis Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee.

Behavioral Testing: Modified DPDT Procedure

Operant chambers were comparable to in Experiment 1, except they were fitted with taller food troughs to avoid contact with the electrode/headcap during reward consumption. Also, there was a hole in the top of the chamber to enable tethering of rats to the Omniplex system via headstage cable.

DPDT was modified slightly in Experiment 2 for single unit electrophysiology. Each block began with forced choice trials (2 safe, 2 punished; counterbalanced across blocks), followed by 30 free choice trials/block. This increased trial count was instated to minimize variability in neuronal data and improve signal to noise ratio resulting from effluxes of neural activity. In addition, rats were required to repeat any incomplete trials until they reached 30/block.

The 3 blocks were comparable except for changes in punishment delay, consisting of: 1) immediate shock, 2) 8s delayed shock, and 3) 16s delayed shock. Half of the subjects

were given ascending delays (beginning at 0s), and the others were given descending delays (beginning at 16s; Figure 5). As in Experiment 1, if the unpunished lever was chosen, the ITI increased by a period equivalent to the delay preceding shock (16 or 8s) to maintain consistency of trial length regardless of choice. After all outcomes were delivered, the house light extinguished, and the trial proceeded to an ITI of $10\pm2s$.

During task acquisition, shock amplitude began at 0.05 mA and increased 0.05 mA in the following session if rats completed >85% of trials. Shock amplitude was raised until 0.35 mA was reached, and subjects trained until they achieved stable behavior for a minimum of three days; thus, the task was well-learned prior to electrophysiology. Recording occurred throughout the sessions, but first-pass analyses focused on neuronal activity evoked during the "pre-decision", "delay", and "ITI" time segments. *Surgery*

Electrodes were implanted after rats acquired the task. General surgery procedures were comparable to those stated for Experiment 1. However, for electrode implantation, 16 channel drivable microelectrode arrays (Innovative Neurophysiology) were implanted for single unit recording. Electrodes were unilaterally implanted into OFC (+3.0 mm AP, +3.1 ML, and -4.5 DV from skull surface(Roesch et al., 2006)), with left vs right hemisphere counterbalanced across subjects and held in place by a dental cement headcap anchored by four bone screws. Recovery procedures were also comparable to Experiment 1. After one-week, food restriction was re-established followed by three days of habituation to the headstage cable, then rats re-trained in DPDT until achieving stability(Field et al., 2019) for 3 consecutive days.
Single Unit Electrophysiology

After a week of recovery, rats re-trained on DPDT until a stable post-operative baseline was established. In subsequent sessions, electrical signals recorded from electrodes implanted into LOFC were buffered by a headstage amplifier, then amplified through an analog band pass filtered via preamplifier. Lightweight and unobtrusive electrode arrays, and a rotating commutator (Plexon, Dallas, TX) connected to the headstage cable ensured free movement. Critically, previous studies have found that comparable electrodes, headstage cable, and commutators do not alter action latency or task engagement in adult or smaller adolescent rats (Totah et al., 2013; Simon et al., 2015b; Yunbok Kim, Nicholas W. Simon, Jesse Wood, 2016). Prior to each session, electrodes were lowered .1mm (until they reach the ventral end of the brain region (Paxinos and Watson, 1997)) to identify new units. During testing, the MedPC behavioral system controller sent TTL pulses to the neural data acquisition system to synchronize behavioral events with neural data. After recording, high pass filtered neuronal data, or "spikes", were analog filtered between 300 Hz and 8 kHz, digitized at 40 kHz, and sorted using Plexon Offline Sorter. Finally, neuronal data was separated into 50ms time bins, smoothed with a 5-point filter to reduce noise, and Z-score normalized to a five-sec window of the ITI.

Histology

Rats were euthanized with Euthasol, and perfusions were conducted with saline and 10% formalin solution. Brains were extracted, stored in 10% formalin solution, sectioned into 60-150 µm coronal slices using a Cryostat, and mounted onto slides. Electrode

placements were verified under a light microscope as previously described(Simon et al., 2015b; Wood et al., 2017).

Experiment 3: Time-specific inhibition of LOFC during different facets of decision making in DPDT

Brief Summary

I investigated how LOFC contributes to decision-making during specific time periods within the decision-making process by temporarily suppressing LOFC activity during DPDT using optogenetic inhibition.

Subjects

This experiment utilized two cohorts of male Long Evans rats (n = 8/group) to include groups for halorhodopsin and an inactive control viral vector. Housing conditions were similar to experiments 1 and 2.

Surgery

Surgery procedures were comparable to Experiment 1. Guide cannulae were bilaterally anchored in place and an injection needle was lowered into each cannula to deposit either AAV5-CAMKIIα-eHpNR3.0-mCherry or AAV5-CAMKIIαmCherry1(Orsini et al., 2017a) into LOFC (+3.0 mm AP, +3.1 ML, -4.5 dorsal and -4.7 ventral DV from skull surface(Roesch et al., 2006)) into the LOFC (0.3 µl at the ventral DV coordinate and 0.3 µl at the dorsal DV coordinate, at a rate of 0.5 µl/min). Following each infusion, the needle remained in place for five minutes to ensure adequate diffusion of the virus. Next, optic fibers were inserted into LOFC to allow LED modules to deliver lime green light and express halorhodopsin. All optical stimulation occurred after 3-4 weeks to enable sufficient time for expression of halorhodopsin(Gardner et al., 2018; Adler et al., 2020a).

Behavioral Testing

After recovering from surgery, all rats trained in a modified DPDT (Figure 6). In this version, there were 3 blocks with either ascending (0, 8, 16s) or descending delays (16, 8, 0s) with 4 forced choice and 30 free choice trials in each block.

Optogenetic Inhibition during DPDT

After rats reached stability performance in DPDT for a minimum of 3 consecutive days, testing occurred across 4 sessions. Rats were tethered to a commutator, which connected directly to the implanted fibers and allowed free movement. This commutator was connected to an LED generator. In the first session, 560 nm light pulses were emitted into LOFC through the implanted fiber for 1000 msec at the "pre-decision" point before a choice was made on all free choice trials (Figure 6). In session 2, 560 nm light pulses were emitted throughout the pre-shock "delay" on all trials, and in session 3 light pulses were emitted throughout the same delay period for safe trials to serve as a control after food collection (Figure 6). During session 4, pulses were emitted for 1000 msec during a random time of the "ITI". As in Experiment 1, between each session, there was a nontreatment baseline session. This schedule was performed both for subjects given halorhodopsin and subjects given mCherry alone as a control for non-channel activation light-evoked changes in behavior. A computer running PlexBright (Plexon) and Med-PC software was interfaced with each LED to enable synchronization of behavior and optical inhibition.

Histology

Future confirmation of halorhodopsin in LOFC will be achieved through procedures adapted from previous work (Gardner et al., 2018; Adler et al., 2020b). Rats will be euthanized with Euthasol and perfused with 0.9% saline and 10% neutral buffered formalin. Brains will be kept in formalin then transferred to a 30% sucrose solution of 10% formalin. Expression of halorhodopsin or non-channel control will be confirmed using a fluorescent microscope.

Data Analyses

Experiment 1: Stability in DPDT was measured using a day x block ANOVA, quantified as lack of effect of day across three days. Effects of micro-infusions on behavior was analyzed via sex x infusion (drug vs saline) x block ANOVA, and individual comparisons were conducted to further evaluate any significant effects. Nonparametric tests were utilized if any assumptions of ANOVA were violated.

Experiment 2: Activated and inhibited units were identified as units with a Z score greater than 1 or less than -1 for a minimum of three consecutive time bins during the event of interest. Firing rate was Z-score normalized to a five second period of the ITI and smoothed with a 7-point filter. Recording occurred throughout the entire session and across all events, but analyses focused on: the **decision point** (the .5 second window surrounding a choice) and **delayed punishment expectation** (the 16 second pre-punishment delay following food delivery in delayed vs immediately punished trials).

Analyses was performed on multiple levels. First, mean firing rate from all recorded units was averaged together each event of interest, and this population firing rate was compared between delay blocks and choices of either reward type ("does population

firing rate differ between choice of the safe vs. punished reward", "does activity before a choice differ based on delay length preceding the punishment", etc.). In addition, because population activity often obscures certain effects found in subpopulations of neurons, I probed for units that demonstrated phasic activation or suppression (see(Simon and Moghaddam, 2015) for criteria), and tabulated the total units that were activated or suppressed during each event of interest. Criteria for activation or suppression was three consecutive bins with a Z score >1 (for activated) or <-1 (suppressed). These totals were then compared across different task events (for example: choice of small, safe reward vs choice of large, punished reward) using chi-square tests.

Experiment 3: Effects of suppression of LOFC activity on decision-making were analyzed for each of the four sessions using a mixed ANOVA (virus type x stimulation x delay block). Upon detection of main effects or interactions, individual comparisons were used to compare effects between delay blocks. Notably, because the final sample size was insufficient, I did not report stats on this experiment.

Results

1. Experiment 1: DPDT/REVDPDT Acquisition and Stability

The mean number of days to complete shaping procedures prior to DPDT (magazine training, FR1 for both levers, nose poke, and magnitude discrimination training) was 8.63 for females (n = 7) and 7.00 for males, with significant differences between sexes (t (24) = 1.24, p = .011). Females required significantly more training sessions to reach stability on DPDT (female mean = 42.88 days, male mean = 15.67 days; t (24) = 3.63, p < .001). After successful training, there were significant effects of block

for all subjects in DPDT, such that subjects shifted choice preference from the safe reward to the punished reward as punishment delay increased (LOFC group: $F_{(2.159, 21.587)} = 29.304$, p < .001). There were no significant differences between sexes in DPDT performance (LOFC: $F_{(5, 50)} = .627$, p = .680).

A separate group of rats trained in REVDPDT, in which punishment delays were presented in descending instead of ascending order (**Figure 1**). There was no difference in length of shaping for REVDPDT between males and females (female mean = 9.27 days, male mean =7.61 days; t (27) = 1.62, p = .157). Unlike in DPDT, there were no sex difference in sessions required to achieve stability for REVDPDT (female mean= 30.36 days, male mean = 30.67 days; t (27) = .03, p =.750). After task acquisition, there were significant effects of block (LOFC group: $F_{(2.716,27.164)}$ = 18.059, p < .001), such that rats shifted choice away from the punished option as punishment became less delayed/more proximal to the action. There were no sex differences in REVDPDT (LOFC group: $F_{(5, 50)}$ = .657, p = .657).



Figure 1. *a) Delayed punishment decision-making task (DPDT and REVDPDT). Rats* chose between two levers, one delivering a one-pellet reward and the other delivering a

three-pellet reward accompanied by a delayed foot shock (delay sequence: 0, 4, 8, 12, 16 s, No Shock/Delay for DPDT; No Shock/Delay, 16, 12, 8, 4, 0 s for REVDPDT). b) A sixday micro-infusion schedule showing inactivation and saline order (days 3 and 5) counterbalanced across subjects.

A two-way analysis of variance was performed to observe the impact of sex and task (DPDT vs REVDPDT) on differences in titration of foot shock mA (0.05 - 0.55). There was no significant difference between males and females, although there was a trend toward males having higher terminal shock levels (F(1, 53) = 2.757, p = .10; male DPDT: .28 mA; male REVDPDT: .30 mA; female DPDT: .24 mA; female REVDPDT: .27 mA).

1.1. Effects of LOFC Inactivation on DPDT

We assessed the effects of acute pharmacological LOFC inactivation on sensitivity to delayed punishment prior to DPDT using 9 male and 3 female rats, with bilateral cannulae placement in LOFC confirmed before any analyses (**Figure 2a**). There was a main effect of block ($F_{(2.793, 27.931)} = 26.736$, p < .001; Figure 3a), such that rats chose the punished reward more frequently when punishment was delayed. There was no effect of sex ($F_{(1,10)} = .018$, p = .897), inactivation x sex interaction ($F_{(1,10)} = 1.024$, p = .335), or inactivation x block x sex interaction ($F_{(5, 50)} = .663$, p = .653), so males and females were merged for all analyses (**Figure 3b-c**).



Figure 2. *Histologic confirmation of cannulae placements in a) lateral orbitofrontal cortex.*

OFC inactivation reduced overall choice of the punished reward ($F_{(1, 10)} = 5.888$, p = .036). Critically, there was also an inactivation x block interaction ($F_{(5, 50)} = 3.261$, p = .013; **Figure 3a**), such that LOFC inactivation only reduced large reward choice when punishment occurred after long delays, but not when punishment occurred immediately or after a short delay. Further investigation using two-tailed paired samples *t*-tests (see **Table 1a**) revealed no effects of inactivation in the first three blocks, a near significant difference between drug vs saline for the 12 second delayed shock (p = .074), and a significant difference for the 16 second delayed shock (p = .005). Finally, there was no effect of LOFC inactivation during the final, unpunished block (p = .16), suggesting that LOFC inactivation did not cause gross motivational deficits or inability to discriminate reward magnitude.



Figure 3. *a)* Lateral orbitofrontal cortex (LOFC) inactivation reduced choice of rewards with delayed punishment without affecting choice of immediate or short-delay punishment. *b-c)* Females and males showed comparable reduction in choice of delayed but not immediate punishment after LOFC inactivation. All panels display data as mean 6 standard error of the mean (SEM).

Delay	Mean Differences	+	df	n
0s	6.76	0.894	11	0.39
4s	0.56	0.083	11	0.935
8s	-3.75	-0.516	11	0.616
12s	-23.43	-1.971	11	0.074
16s	-36.67	-3.552	11	0.005*
No shock	-21.67	-1.516	11	0.158
Delay	Mean Differences	t	df	p
No shock	-11.79	-1.863	13	0.085
16s	-25.56	-2.816	13	0.015*
12s	-16.39	-1.34	13	0.203
8s	-9.75	-0.821	13	0.426
4s	-7.08	-0.582	13	0.571
0s	-3.36	-0.392	13	0.701

LOFC

Table 1: t-test results comparing average selection of the punished lever followinginactivation versus saline during lateral orbitofrontal cortex (LOFC) DPDT a) and t-testresults comparing average selection of the punished lever following inactivation versusb) saline during LOFC REVDPDT.

Next, we assessed the effects of LOFC inactivation on omitted trials during DPDT.

There was a main effect of inactivation ($F_{(1, 10)} = 10.494$, p = .009; **Figure 4a**) such that omissions were greater following inactivation compared to saline infusions. There was also an effect of block ($F_{(1.706, 17.061)} = 5.734$, p = .015), with subjects omitting more trials early in the session wherein punishment had shorter delay times. There was no inactivation x block interaction ($F_{(1.590, 15.901)} = 2.220$, p = .148). There was a trend toward a main effect of sex in which females displayed more omissions throughout the task than males ($F_{(1, 10)} = 4.395$, p = .062; **Figure 4b-c**). There was also an inactivation x sex interaction ($F_{(1, 10)} = 9.655$, p = .011), with females showing increased omitted trials after LOFC inactivation compared to males.



Figure 4. *a)* Lateral orbitofrontal cortex (LOFC) inactivation increased free choice omissions compared with saline, and omissions were most prevalent when punishment occurred after shorter delays. b-c) Females displayed more free choice omissions throughout the task than males. d) LOFC infusions did not affect latency to choose either lever. e-f) Females took longer to choose the punished lever after LOFC inactivation than males. All panels display data as mean 6 (SEM).

We next investigated the effects of LOFC inactivation on latency to choose a lever. There was no significant difference in latency to choose safe vs punished levers ($F_{(1, 11)} = .073$, p = .792; **Figure 4d**), nor was there an effect of LOFC inactivation ($F_{(1, 11)} = .003$, p = .960). However, there was a trend toward an inactivation x lever type interaction ($F_{(1, 11)} = 4.435$, p = .059), such that inactivation lengthened the time required for subjects to choose the punished but not safe lever. There was also an effect of sex ($F_{(1, 11)} = 8.871$, p = .013; **Figure 4e-f**), with females taking longer than males to make a choice, but no sex x lever type interaction ($F_{(1, 11)} = 2.319$, p = .156).

1.2. Effects of LOFC Inactivation on REVDPDT

To test that the effects observed with DPDT were not solely due to inflexible behavior (leading to a "flattened" discounting curve), we trained rats in a reversed version of DPDT (REVDPDT) with descending delays preceding punishment (blocks: no shock, 16s, 12s, 8s, 4s, 0s). Analysis of brain sections determined that 5 female and 9 male rats (n = 14) had accurate cannula placement in LOFC (**Figure 2a**, *see above*). Importantly, as with DPDT, there was a significant main effect of block ($F_{(5, 60)} = 21.468$, p < .001; 5a), such that rats shifted choice away from the punished reward as delay decreased. There was no effect of sex ($F_{(1, 12)} = 3.119$, p = .103), inactivation x sex interaction ($F_{(1, 12)} = .002$, p = .961), or inactivation x block x sex interaction ($F_{(5, 60)} = .381$, p = .860), so males and females were again merged for subsequent analyses (**Figure 5b-c**).



Figure 5. *a)* Inactivation of Lateral orbitofrontal cortex (LOFC) during REVDPDT shifted choice away from the punished reward as delays decreased. *b-c)* Females and males displayed similar reduction in choice of the punished lever compared with safe when delays decreased during LOFC inactivation. All panels display data as mean 6 (SEM).

There were no effects of inactivation on choice of the punished option ($F_{(1, 12)} =$ 1.920, p = .191), nor an inactivation x block interaction ($F_{(5, 60)} = 1.128$, p = .355). However, based on the LOFC inactivation exerting the most substantial effects during the 16 second delayed punishment in the standard DPDT (**Figure 5a**), we probed for an effect of inactivation on this block during REVDPDT. We observed that LOFC inactivation did indeed reduce choice of the punished reward in this block (t (13) = - 2.816, p = .015), with no differences observed in other blocks (**Table 1b**, *see above*). This revealed that, as in the original task, LOFC inactivation reduced choice of the punished reward when punishment occurred after a long (16s) delay, but not when punishment coincided with choice after shorter (0-12s) delays.

We next investigated the effects of LOFC inactivation on omissions during REVDPDT. This revealed a near significant effect of inactivation ($F_{(1, 12)} = 4.690$, p = .051), such that LOFC inactivation increased omissions compared to saline. There was also a significant effect of block ($F_{(2.363, 28.355)} = 4.277$, p = .019) with omissions increasing after the first, unpunished block (**Figure 6a**). There was no inactivation x block interaction ($F_{(2.760, 33.122)} = 2.160$, p = .116). There was an effect of sex ($F_{(1, 12)} =$ 11.974, p = .005), with females omitting more trials than males. There was also an inactivation x sex interaction ($F_{(1, 12)} = 4.887$, p = .047), with females, but not males, demonstrating an increase in omissions after LOFC inactivation (**Figure 6b-c**).



Figure 6. *a)* Inactivation of Lateral orbitofrontal cortex (LOFC) during REVDPDT increased free choice omissions during inactivation compared with saline. *b-c)* Females omitted more free choice trials than males throughout the task. *d)* There were no differences in latency to choose either the punished or safe levers for both inactivation and saline infusions during REVDPDT. *e-f)* Females required more time to select the punished lever than males. All panels display data as mean 6 (SEM).

Finally, we examined the effects of LOFC inactivation on response latency. There was no effect of inactivation ($F_{(1, 11)} = 3.403$, p = .092) or inactivation x lever type interaction ($F_{(1, 11)} = .300$, p = .595; **Figure 6d**). There was a difference in time taken to choose a lever ($F_{(1, 11)} = 11.619$, p = .006). There was also a main effect of sex ($F_{(1, 11)} = 11.420$, p = .006; **Figure 6e-f**) such that females were slower to respond than males.

However, there were no sex x lever type ($F_{(1,11)} = 1.911$, p = .194) or sex x drug interactions ($F_{(1,11)} = 2.745$, p = .126).

2. Experiment 2: LOFC encoding of decision-making during DPDT

In this experiment, 9 male rats were first trained in DPDT before undergoing stereotaxic surgery to implant drivable microwire electrode arrays in LOFC of either the left or right hemisphere. To minimize effects of task design, satiation, or shock habituation on neural activity and behavior, five rats were run in DPDT with ascending punishment delays (0s, 16, no shock) and four with descending delays (no shock, 16s, 0s). Of the five trained in ascending DPDT, three performed a two-block design (0s and 16s without the third block), and the other two performed all three blocks. All rats were merged for all analyses comparing blocks one and two, and the rats trained in the twoblock design were removed from any analysis including block three. Six rats were implanted with electrodes in LOFC in the left hemisphere, and three in the right.

Collectively, I recorded activity from 633 units across 85 total sessions. Of these units, 497 were obtained from rats trained in the three-block task that includes the no shock control (*see* **2.2.1.1**). Event-evoked phasic signals from each block of the task were evaluated in numerous neuronal subpopulations to identify either a decrease (**Figure 7a**) or increase in firing rate (**Figure 7b**) during or following reward and time-related events during the task.



Figure 7. a) This peri event raster of a single unit showing large suppression of neuronal firing measured in spikes per second during selection of the immediately punished lever in block 1 compared to b) a peri event raster of a different unit's its increased activity during the delay before punishment after selection of the large reward.

2.1. Delayed Punishment Decision-making Behavior

Prior to analysis of neurophysiological data, I assessed decision-making for all subjects across all recording sessions. A mixed ANOVA revealed a significant main effect of block ($F_{(2, 6)} = 60.268$, p < .001; **Figure 8a**), demonstrating that rats showed the least preference for the large reward with immediate punishment, increased preference for the delayed punishment, and the largest preference for large reward with no shock.

Further, there was no main effect of task design ($F_{(1,3)} = .221$, p = .670; **Figure 8b-d**) showing that rats underestimate delayed punishments regardless of whether the immediate or delayed shocks occurred first in the session. There was also no effect of hemisphere of electrode implantation ($F_{(1,3)} = .098$, p = .774; *histological analysis is ongoing*), suggesting that the location of implant did not influence choice behavior. Therefore, as with previous experiments using the traditional DPDT design (Liley et al., 2019, 2022), rats were more likely to avoid rewards associated with immediate than delayed punishment, likely reflective of delay discounting.



Figure 8. a) Mean of combined DPDT and REVDPDT effect of block. Rats avoid the large reward with immediate punishment, increase preference for delayed punishment, and display the largest preference for large reward with no shock. b) Each line

represents the mean decision-making of the individual rats that performed all three delays (rats that performed the two-block version of DPDT are not included). c-d) There was no main effect of task design between DPDT and REVDPDT, showing that rats prefer delayed over immediate punishment regardless of whether the immediate or delayed shocks occurred first in the session.

2.2. Neuronal Activity in LOFC during DPDT

2.2.1.1. LOFC encoding of rewards associated with immediate vs no punishment

To determine if LOFC encoded the expectation of immediate punishment during a choice, I compared activity evoked by large reward with immediate punishment choice vs large rewards with no punishment choice. On average, rats showed greater choice of the unpunished than punished large reward (Figure 8a). There was no difference in mean population activity between these choices ($F_{(1, 10)} = 1.744$, p = .329; Block x time interaction: $F_{(1.732, 859, 020)} = 1.732$, p = .369; Figure 9c). However, there was a difference in overall unit engagement during choice, such that more units were phasically modulated in either direction during unpunished choice (n = 132) than punished choice (n = 96; X^2 (2, N = 228) = 7.38, p < .01; Figure 9a-b). Comparing individual subpopulations of units revealed a significant increase in suppressed units during unpunished (n = 98) compared to punished choice $(n = 74; X^2 (2, N = 172) = 4.05, p < .01)$ and no difference in total activated units between punished (n = 22) and safe choice (n = 34; X^2 (2, N = 56) = 2.72, p = 0.09; Figure 9d). Overall, this shows that LOFC activity differentiates between choice of safe and punished rewards of similar magnitude, suggesting that LOFC encodes the absence of punishment with increased neuronal inhibition.



Figure 9. *a-b*) Heat plots comparing activity of individual units before choice of the large reward with immediate punishment (a) and no punishment (b). c.)There was no difference in mean population activity during choice of immediate punishment vs no punishment choice. d) Individual subpopulations of units showed a significant increase in suppressed units during unpunished compared to punished choice, and no difference in total activated units between punished and safe choice.

2.2.1.2. LOFC encoding of immediate vs delayed punishment

Next, I compared LOFC activity evoked by choice of large rewards with immediate punishment to large rewards with delayed punishment. On average, rats showed greater preference for the option with delayed vs. immediate punishment (**Figure 8a**). There was no difference in mean population activity during these choices ($F_{(1, 631)} = 1.691$, p = .194; Block x time interaction: $F_{(1.025, 646.85)} = .697$, p = .408; **Figure 10c**). There were also no differences between choices in total suppressed units (block 1: n = 99; block 3: n = 95; 2, N = 194) = 0.09, p = .76; **Figure 10a-b**). However, chi-square revealed an increase in total activated units during choice of delayed (n = 50) compared to immediate (n = 31; X^2 (2, N = 81) = 4.76, p = .03; **Figure 10d**). This suggests that LOFC discriminates between delayed and immediate punishment prior to their occurrence, reflected as increased unit activation during choice of delayed punishment (*also see* **Figure 7a-b**).



Figure 10. a-b) Heat plots comparing activity of individual units before choice of the large reward with immediate punishment (a) and delayed punishment (b).c.) Mean population activity evoked by choice of large rewards with immediate punishment and

large rewards with delayed punishment revealed no difference between options. d) There was an increase in total activated units during choice of delayed compared to immediate.

2.2.1.3. LOFC encoding of immediately punished large rewards vs safe, small rewards

I next compared choice of small, safe vs large, punished rewards. On average, rats demonstrated a preference for the small safe option (**Figure 8a**). A mixed ANOVA revealed a significant effect of choice ($F_{(1, 496)} = 8.885$, p = .003; Choice x time interaction: $F_{(1.774, 879, 738)} = 4.556$, p = .014; **Figure 11c**), such that firing rate was lower during choice of the small, safe option. There was higher overall unit engagement during safe trials (n = 176) compared to punished (n = 130; $X^2(1, N = 306) = 9.12$, p < .01), and more inhibited units during choice of the small, safe rewards (n = 142) than large, punished rewards (n = 99; $X^2(1, N = 241) = 9.48$, p < .01; **Figure 11d**). There was no difference in percent of activated units between choices (block 1 punished: n = 31; block 1 safe: n = 34; $X^2(1, N = 65) = 0.15$, p = 0.70; **Figure 11a-b**). Therefore, LOFC is more inhibited during small, safe choice than large, punished choice.



Figure 11. *a-b)* Heat plots comparing activity of individual units before choice of the large reward with immediate punishment (a.) and small reward with no punishment (b).c) There was a significant effect of choice such that firing rate was lower during choice of the safe option. d) There was a higher overall unit engagement during safe than punished trials, with more inhibited units during choice of the small, safe reward than large, punished reward and no difference in total activated units.

2.2.1.4. LOFC encoding of delayed punishment with large rewards vs safe, small rewards

I also compared choice of large rewards with delayed punishment to choice of small rewards during block 2. On average, there was no substantial difference in preference between these options (**Figure 8a**). There was no difference between these events in mean population activity ($F_{(1, 630)} = .454$, p = .501; Block x Bin ($F_{(1.271, 800.797)} = .439$, p = .439, p = .

.555; **Figure 12c**), nor a difference in total units engaged during these choices (block 2 punished: n = 105; block 2 safe: n = 167; $X^2(1, N = 272) = 02.06 p = 0.15$; **Figure 12a-b**). There was also no difference in total suppressed (block 2 punished: n = 95; block 2 safe: n = 117; $X^2(1, N = 212) = 2.74$, p = 0.09) or total activated units (block 2 punished: n = 50; block 2 safe: n = 50; $X^2(1, N = 100) = 0.0$, p = 1.0; **Figure 12d**). Therefore, LOFC activity responded comparably to small, safe rewards and large rewards with delayed punishment.



Figure 12. a-b) Heat plots comparing activity of individual units before choice of the large reward with delayed punishment (a.) and small reward with no punishment (b). c) Choice of large rewards with delayed punishment vs small, safe rewards during block 2 showed no difference between these events in mean population activity. d) There was also

no difference in total suppressed or total activated units between delayed punished and safe trials.

2.2.2. LOFC encoding of delayed punishment expectation

To determine if LOFC activity tracks upcoming punishment, I measured LOFC activity during the 16 second pre-punishment delay period after food delivery, then compared this to a matched time prior after choice of the immediate punishment with no impending outcome. To determine changes in activity over time, the delay was divided into 1.) early delay (five-second bin after reward delivery), and late delay (2.5 second bin prior to the occurrence of delayed shock). During the early delay, there was a significant difference between trial types ($F_{(1, 629)} = 31.651$, p < .001), and a trend toward significance for trial type x time interaction ($F_{(5.907, 3715.523)} = 2.088$, p = .053; **Figure 13a**). Further, investigation revealed slightly more activated (block 1: n = 138, block 2: n = 133; X^2 (2, N = 271) = 0.12, p = 0.73) than suppressed (block 1: n = 70, block 2: n = 77; X^2 (2, N = 147) = 0.38, p = 0.54) activity during large reward, immediate punishment and large reward, delayed punishment vs safe.

Furthermore, comparison of the last 2.5 seconds during outcome anticipation between immediate punishment in block 1 vs delayed punishment in block 2 showed increased activity during anticipation of punishment late in the delay ($F_{(1, 628)} = 4.124$, p = .043; **Figure 13b-c**). There were also more activated units during delayed punishment outcome anticipation when shock was impending vs, when shock had already occurred (previous shock: n = 36; delayed shock: n = 81; X^2 (2, N = 117) = 19.07, p < .01; **Figure 13d**) and more total selective units when shock was impending (previous shock 1: n = 96; delayed

shock: n = 173; $X^2(2, N = 269) = 20.99$, p < .01; Figure 13d). In summary, there was increased OFC activity after either choice, but this activation was greater during expectation of the delayed punishment. This suggests that OFC activation bridges the gap between a choice and the resulting delayed punishment.



Figure 13. *a)* There was increased OFC firing rate during the anticipation of delayed *punishment compared to trials with immediate punishment. b-c) Heat plots comparing activity of individual units after immediate punishment (b) and during punishment delay (c) revealed a clear increase in activation during shock expectation, which was most pronounced in the period immediately preceding shock. d) There were more activated units and total combined activated punished and safe units during delayed punishment outcome anticipation in block 2 than immediate punishment in block 1.*

3. Experiment **3:** Time-specific inhibition of LOFC during different facets of decision-making in DPDT.

Due to technical issues and equipment malfunction, I was only able to finish performing optical inhibition in a single rat. Preliminary results are presented below as a single-subject case study to demonstrate feasibility for future studies. Halorhodopsin tagged with mCherry will be observed localized to LOFC using a fluorescent microscope.

For this experiment, functional neuronal activity in LOFC was inhibited during four distinct events during decision-making via LED light stimulation during DPDT, then performance was compared with the subsequent DPDT session with no optical manipulation. These four events of interest were: deliberation, a one sec window immediately preceding punished or safe lever selection (**Figure 14a**); throughout the inter-trial interval (ITI) following the end of each trial before the next trial begins (**Figure 14b**); after punished choice (lasting 7.5 seconds in the delayed punishment block; **Figure 14c**), and after safe choice (lasting 4 seconds; **Figure 14d**).

OFC inhibition during deliberation choice decreased selection of the punished lever when punishment was delayed. ITI inhibition caused a near complete avoidance of the punished lever, an effect that persisted even during the following baseline session with no stimulation. OFC inhibition after punished choice did not affect choice during any block of the task. Finally, OFC inhibition after safe choice caused a strong bias toward continued small reward choice for all blocks of the task. <u>Although these results are</u> <u>insufficient for statistical analysis, they do suggest that optical inhibition of OFC has</u> <u>event-specific effects on decision-making with delayed punishment.</u>



Figure 14. Preliminary optogenetics data taken from a single rat. a) OFC inhibition during deliberation prior to choice decreased selection of the punished lever when punishment was delayed; b) OFC inhibition during the entire ITI caused a near complete avoidance of the punished lever, an effect that persisted even on the baseline session with no stimulation; c) OFC inhibition after punished lever selection (7.5s) did not affect choice, and d. OFC inhibition after small, safe choice (4s) caused a strong bias toward continued small reward choice.

Discussion

While discounting of delayed rewards has been well-studied, little is known about the neural substates underlying sensitivity to delayed punishment. Here I replicated previous findings that rats undervalue punishment preceded by a delay, reflected as increased choice of rewards with delayed compared to immediate punishment. This increased choice of delayed punishment was comparable between ascending and descending punishment delay schedules. In experiment one, LOFC inactivation reduced choice of delayed rewards with both ascending and descending delays, although the effect was confined to the longest (16s) punishment delay in the descending condition. Electrophysiological recording in experiment two showed that LOFC activity signals several different events during decision-making with delayed vs immediate punishment. LOFC activity 1.) encoded the presence/absence of punishment during a decision, 2.) distinguished between rewards associated with delayed vs immediate punishment, and 3.) demonstrated persistent neuronal activity during expectation of delayed punishment. Critically, LOFC was selected inhibited prior to choice of safe rewards regardless of reward size. Lastly, optogenetic inhibition of LOFC in experiment three was only completed in a single rat; however, this preliminary datum indicated that inhibition before selection of a punished or safe lever reduced choice of delayed punishment. Collectively, these data converge to provide a compelling argument that LOFC contributes to the discounting of delayed punishment.

Experiment 1: LOFC Regulates Sensitivity to Delayed Punishment

Pharmacological LOFC inactivation reduced choice of rewards with longer delayed (but not immediate) punishments, suggesting that LOFC contributes to underestimation of delayed punishment during reward seeking. This is comparable to OFC driving discounting of delayed rewards (Mobini et al., 2002a; Rudebeck et al., 2006b), although effects of OFC manipulation vary based on task design and individual differences in impulsivity (Winstanley, 2004; Zeeb et al., 2010). Notably, a population of neurons in OFC signals reduction in value of delayed rewards (Roesch et al., 2006); it is possible that OFC activity signals discounting of impending punishment in similar fashion. However, based on the lack of correlation between delay discounting of reward and punishment (Liley et al., 2019), it is feasible that OFC encodes delayed outcomes differently based on motivational valence.

One explanation for reduced choice of delayed punishment after LOFC inactivation is impaired ability to adapt to changes in delay. This inability to update task contingencies would likely manifest as a "flattened" discounting curve. However, this is unlikely based on effects of LOFC inactivation during REVDPDT, in which punishment delays decreased throughout the session. As with standard DPDT, LOFC inactivation reduced choice of delayed punishment but not immediate or briefly delayed punishment, resulting in a "steeper" curve. This verifies that LOFC inactivation does not impair behavioral flexibility in this context. Notably, LOFC inactivation in REVDPDT evoked more selective effects than during the standard task, only reducing choice of punishment during the longest (16s) delay. Performing individual comparisons typically requires the presence of an interaction; however, because the 16s delay produced the greatest effect in

standard DPDT, there was strong rationale to selectively probe this data point in REVDPDT. Nonetheless, the effects of LOFC inactivation on REVDPDT are not as substantial as on DPDT. Future replications using longer delays may increase the sensitivity of this task to LOFC inactivation and other experimental manipulations.

It is also possible that reduced choice of delayed punishment following LOFC inactivation was not caused by reduced delayed punishment discounting, but by increased overall sensitivity to punishment. However, this is unlikely because LOFC inactivation did not influence choice when punishment was immediate or after a short delay (0-8s). Another possible explanation for reduced large reward choice is that LOFC inactivation impaired magnitude discrimination, as LOFC has been shown to signal reward value (Van Duuren et al., 2008; Simon et al., 2015b; Ballesta and Padoa-Schioppa, 2019). This is unlikely because both DPDT and REVDPDT include a punishment-free 1 vs 3 pellet block, during which LOFC inactivation did not influence reward choice.

It is possible that rats performing DPDT are not discounting delayed punishment but are instead unaware of impending punishment due to reduced temporal contiguity between action and outcome, leading to increased choice of options with delayed punishment. OFC has a well-established role in outcome representation (Ursu and Carter, 2005; Mainen and Kepecs, 2009; Panayi et al., 2021); therefore, if choice of delayed punishment was driven by reduced punishment expectancy, inactivation of LOFC would further disrupt expectancy and increase choice of delayed punishment. However, LOFC inactivation here had the opposite effect, reducing choice of rewards with delayed punishment. Therefore, the most plausible explanation for the reduced choice of delayed punishment is reduced punishment delay discounting.

While decision-making in DPDT involves delay discounting of punishment, this is superimposed over a reward-based decision-making task. Optimal choice in this task requires two cognitive processes: merging punishment with expected delay to produce a negative motivational value, then integration of this aversive information with the value of appetitive outcomes (1 vs. 3 pellets). It is difficult to disentangle which of these factors is affected by LOFC inactivation. OFC is theorized to encode a dynamic cognitive map of task space that integrates all available action-outcome contingencies to guide decision-making (Wilson et al., 2014; Schuck et al., 2016; Cai, 2021). It is possible that the ability to incorporate delays preceding punishment into this "map" is dependent on LOFC. More granular research of the behavioral components of this task along with assessment of functional neuronal activity is necessary to fully delineate how LOFC drives decision-making in this context.

A previous study determined that males select rewards accompanied by delayed punishment more than females when shock intensity was comparable for all subjects (Liley et al., 2019). Baseline sex differences in decision-making were not observed here, as shock levels were titrated to avoid ceiling or floor effects for each subject (Orsini and Simon, 2020). Surprisingly, evaluation of final shock intensities per group for LOFC did not reveal a sex difference, although there was a trend toward males requiring a higher intensity shock than females. It is important to note that there were 17 more males than females overall, which likely contributed to this lack of main effect of sex. This imbalance was caused by several females failing to complete acquisition of the task and proceed to the testing phase, remaining at 0% choice of the large reward even at extremely low shock intensity. Had these subjects been included, it is likely that we

would have replicated the sex difference observed in Liley et al. (2019). Regardless, the results of the inactivation experiments suggest that LOFC regulates choice in DPDT similarly in both males and females. Due to difficulty with task acquisition, the sample size of females was smaller than males; however, the lack of sex differences in sensitivity to inactivation permitted merging sexes for each experiment.

Female rats omitted more trials than males, consistent with previous data showing that estradiol drives avoidance during punishment-based decision-making (Orsini et al., 2021). Inactivation also increased latency for females to make a choice compared to males. Finally, females required almost three times as many sessions as males to acquire DPDT. This is likely attributable to the first exposure to immediate shock driving avoidance of all options (including safe choice) in females. This subsequently increased the time required for females to be exposed to all task parameters, attenuating the overall rate of task acquisition. Alternatively, when the task began with delayed punishment (REVDPDT), females acquired the task as quickly as males. Therefore, beginning training with the option of immediate punishment may cause females to generalize punishment to both levers and completely disengage from the task early in training.

Experiment 2: LOFC Encodes Decision-making during DPDT

In experiment 2, I recorded neuronal activity from over 600 neurons in rat LOFC during a modified version of DPDT. As expected, behavioral performance with this specialized task reflected previous findings of DPDT in that rats discounted delayed punishments (Liley et al., 2019), and reversing the order of delays did not perturb the rate of discounting (Liley et al., 2022). Measuring single unit activity revealed that LOFC

neurons were sensitive to multiple events during DPDT, with a percentage of neurons demonstrating event-evoked phasic inhibition or activation. Critically, I observed that patterns of activation and inhibition during choice and during the pre-punishment delay encoded information about the task, such as the presence of punishment, presence of delay preceding punishment, and safety of the impending outcome.

LOFC encodes presence of immediate punishment during choice

First, I compared activity during choice of large rewards with immediate punishment vs the same reward size with no punishment choice. This enabled me to determine if LOFC encodes punishment expectancy during decision-making. Analyses revealed an overall difference in total unit engagement when punishment is immediate compared to non-existent, with a higher percentage of units being inhibited during safe reward choice. OFC is known for its role in signaling anticipated reward expectancy (Schoenbaum and Roesch, 2005a). The current data expands upon other studies by showing that OFC also signals information about upcoming punishment. Interestingly, neuronal subpopulations of units showed increased suppression of units during unpunished rather than punished choice, and no difference in total activation units between punished and safe choices. <u>Therefore, increased OFC inhibition during a choice</u> <u>appears to reflect safety.</u>

LOFC differentiates between immediate and delayed punishment during choice

Next, I compared activity during choice of large rewards accompanied with immediate or delayed punishment. LOFC signaled the presence of punishment delay by increasing the number of units activated during a choice. It is possible that this activation could reflect subjective reward value since rats chose rewards with delayed punishment more frequently than rewards with immediate punishment.

Alternately, it is possible that this increase in choice evoked LOFC activation reflects discounting of the negative value of the upcoming delayed punishment. Previous research from Roesch et al. (2006) assessing single-unit activity in LOFC during reward delay discounting reported that short delays rather than long delays prior to reward delivery produced stronger neuronal engagement. This activity was also independent of reward size, suggesting that this change in OFC engagement reflected temporal discounting rather than value. Interestingly, the reduced engagement observed before delayed reward choice was opposite of the increased engagement, I observed during delayed punishment choice. Therefore, choices yielding delayed reward or delayed punishment seem to have opposing effects of OFC activity.

Additionally, Burton et al. (2014) reported that lateral OFC, as opposed to medial OFC, can display selective unit engagement while assessing rewards of different values. This could mean that rats subjectively hold immediate, large rewards succeeded by delayed punishments at a higher reward value than those succeeded by immediate punishment, despite reward and punishment magnitudes being equivalent for both choices. It is possible that large rewards with delayed punishment may be more savored and enjoyed during consumption, leading to increased encoding of reward value in subsequent trials. Alternately, the positive hedonic experience during consumption of the large reward with immediate punishment is dampened by immediate pain of foot shock. It would be interesting for future research to measure the influence of neuronal opioid

activity during DPDT to see if self-administration of mu-opioid activating drugs that elicit antinociception influence choice between immediate punishment or delayed punishment.

LOFC encoding of immediately punished large rewards vs safe, small rewards

Comparison of large, punished vs small, safe rewards showed greater LOFC unit inhibition during choice of small, safe rewards. It is feasible that LOFC inhibition reflects the safety of the small reward, indicating that there is not an immediate threat associated with this decision. Another possibility is that this increase in inhibition is not reflective of safety, but is instead providing information about reward magnitude, with increased inhibition reflecting smaller rewards (1 vs 3 pellets). Indeed, OFC has been shown to signal information about upcoming reward size during a choice (Van Wingerden et al., 2010; Roesch and Bryden, 2011; Simon et al., 2015a). However, this is unlikely, as increased inhibition was also observed during choice of safe large rewards. Since safe large AND safe small rewards both cause increased neuronal inhibition compared to punished rewards, this altered activity likely reflects safety rather than size.

These findings are comparable to a recent study observing single-unit LOFC recordings during the Risky Decision-making Task (RDT) that evaluated neuronal engagement during both safe and risky reward choice. This experiment revealed increased inhibition in LOFC when risk of punishment was absent compared to risky trials (Gabriel, 2022). Based on my data in conjunction with Gabriel (2022), increased recruitment and inhibition of neurons in LOFC signifies safety of the current choice.
It is possible that this increased inhibition in LOFC is suppressing brain regions involved with threat response or avoidance, leading to the invigoration of reward seeking. LOFC interacts closely with regions such as the basolateral amygdala (BLA; Groenewegen et al., 1990; Mcdonald et al., 1996), hypothalamus (Hurley et al., 1991; Price et al., 1991; Hardy, 1994; Gabbott et al., 2005) and periaqueductal grey (PAG; (Wyss and Sripanidkulchai, 1984; Hardy, 1986; Ongur et al., 1998; Babalian et al., 2019)). For instance, OFC and BLA are densely interconnected (Price, 2007), and both contribute to decision-making informed by reward and punishment (Jean-Richard-Dit-Bressel and McNally, 2016; Orsini et al., 2017b). Furthermore, connections between LOFC and BLA are critically involved with encoding/retrieving the incentive value of cues and actions to help guide future decision-making (Groman et al., 2019; Malvaez et al., 2019; Sias et al., 2021; Liley et al., 2022).

Additionally, the ventromedial hypothalamus along with its projection to the dorsal periaqueductal grey are responsible for fear response behaviors such as flight, freezing, and panic (Masferrer et al., 2020). Importantly, a previous study observing reversible neuronal inhibition in these two regions reported that the ventromedial hypothalamus is responsible for the encoding of an internal state that elicits motivation for defense responses and dPAG initiates motor patterns to react to such stimuli (Masferrer et al., 2020). Therefore, it is possible that LOFC transmits information about threats to this region during decision-making, and that LOFC suppression serves as a signal in dangerous, dynamic environments that threat is not impending, leading to cancellation of dPAG-regulated threat response.

LOFC encoding of delayed punishment with large rewards vs safe, small rewards

When comparing choice of small, safe rewards with choice of large, delayed rewards (the choice presented in block 2 of the task), I observed no difference in activity during choice. This contrasts with the increased inhibition typically observed during safe choice. It is possible that large rewards with delayed punishment are not considered as hazardous as rewards with immediate punishment, removing the necessity of a safety signal during safe choice. Critically, rats generally showed no preference between small, safe rewards and large rewards with delayed punishment. <u>Thus, it is possible that when two options are considered equal in value, the LOFC does not provide a safety signal for the safer option.</u> Rather, LOFC inhibition to indicate safety may only occur when that safe option is subjectively more valuable than the punished option.

LOFC encoding of delayed punishment expectation

Finally, I measured activity during the delay preceding punishment and determined that activity was elevated during the entire delay. This increase in activation was most evident during the final seconds of the delay when punishment was most imminent. Therefore, LOFC activity appears to bridge the gap between reward and delayed punishment.

This could mean that LOFC activity serves as a "working memory" signal, maintaining a representation of an upcoming outcome until it occurs. Indeed, this sustained increase in neural activity is similar to working memory signals observed in prefrontal cortex (Curtis and D'Esposito, 2003). However, this activation could also represent a "fear" signal that encodes upcoming threats, in this case foot shock. For

example, Liley et al. (2019) showed that locomotion during the delay is significantly reduced, indicative of expectation of an aversive event during delayed punishment choice in DPDT, which may be driven by sustained LOFC pre-punishment activity.

Limitations

One caveat of this experiment is the lack of female subjects due to difficulty training them in the electrophysiology compatible DPDT. Female rats have a tendency to be punishment avoidant, so encouraging these subjects to engage with the immediate trial block of DPDT can take longer than males. This avoidance can also cause increased omissions, as well as make decision-making curves to flatten out instead of producing an ascending or descending behavioral curve during DPDT. Importantly, female data is an integral part of experimentation and how females encode decision-making during DPDT will be explored in future endeavors. However, based on the current findings, it should be noted that female rats most likely would perform similarly to those observed during pharmacological inactivation in experiment one by having a lower rate of discounting throughout delay blocks than males. To correct this, I suggest introducing less free choice trials (10 instead of 20/block), using lower shock levels (~.2 mA), and possibly using a sucrose solution instead of pellet delivery as a reward.

Another limitation was that there was only one delayed punishment block (16s) during the DPDT electrophysiology task, whereas the original task incorporated 4, 8, 12, and 16s delays. Recapturing behavioral responses with multiple delays during electrophysiological recording would lead to better determination of whether LOFC encodes information about delay length, or just a general delay signal independent of

length. However, it should be noted that because of the high number of trials in the DPDT electrophysiology task (72 total trials), adding more blocks would be difficult to observe due to food satiation.

It is also worthwhile to note that this experiment only assessed activity in a single brain region. LOFC communicates with several other regions during behavior; therefore, recording from multiple regions would provide a more complete, circuit-based account of the neurophysiology underlying delayed punishment. Future experiments could anticipate interesting findings during the investigation of OFC-BLA and/or OFC-

Hypothalamus/PAG circuitry.

The majority of the neurons in LOFC are excitatory pyramidal neurons, but a small subset of neurons is characterized as fast-spiking interneurons. The current study did not differentiate between these cell types. To determine if these functionally distinct neurons encoded events differently during DPDT, future analyses will divide all units into putative pyramidal neurons vs fast spiking interneurons based on waveform properties and baseline firing rate (Connors and Gutnick, 1990; Homayoun and Moghaddam, 2007; Simon et al., 2015b)

Experiment 3: Time-specific inhibition of LOFC during different facets of decisionmaking in DPDT

In experiment three, I used optogenetics to selectively inhibit LOFC activity with LED stimulation during different time points in decision-making. Preliminary data from a single rat suggests that time-specific inhibition during pre-decision, inter-trial interval, post safe lever selection, and post punished lever selection reduce selection of the large,

punished reward compared to saline (**Figure 14a-d**). Despite these findings and their similarity to the reduction of punished lever selection seen in experiment one (Liley et al., 2022), additional data must be gathered to statistically test these results.

Data collection for this experiment is ongoing due to technical difficulties. For instance, LED fibers implanted into LOFC commonly broke off following surgery, leaving the subjects unable to finish behavioral testing. There were also hardware issues in which patch cables connected to the implanted LED stubs frequently broke, leaving me unable to complete DPDT sessions. To optimize this technique, future experiments should focus on better securing LED fibers with Loctite before creating the headcap over the skull during surgery, and possibly securing the ends of the optogenetic patch cables with either copper wire or soldering silver onto the flimsy covering to prevent bending and breakage.

Conclusion

In summation, suppression of LOFC may drive a bias toward avoidance of punished events. Evidence of this theory was observed in experiment one in which choice of delayed punishment was reduced significantly more than immediate punishment via pharmacological inactivation. Experiment two showed that LOFC neuronal inhibition was more elicited during safe reward rather than immediately punished reward trials. Finally, preliminary data from experiment three suggests that optogenetic stimulated inhibition before selection of punished or safe rewards was attenuated during choice of delayed punishment.

Additionally, LOFC activation may have the opposite effect, initiating willingness to endure punishment. To evaluate this, future experiments could use techniques such as optogenetics via channelrhodopsin to activate neuronal engagement during DPDT during the same pre-decision, ITI, post-safe lever selection, and post-punished lever selection periods. One could also use Designer Receptors Exclusively Activated by Designer Drugs (DREADDs) to excite neuronal engagement by modifying muscarinic G-protein coupled receptors (GPCRs) in the brain. This technique has become very popular in recent years and has been an effective tool for dissecting the neural circuitry of behavior (Whissell et al., 2016). While optogenetics allow greater specificity than DREADDs, DREADDs are more established in large mammal models such as primates (Galvan et al., 2019), suggesting that this tool is closer to therapeutic use in humans. Insensitivity to delayed punishment is a critical aspect of psychiatric illnesses, during

which future consequences are often undervalued in favor of immediate rewards. To our knowledge, these experiments are the first assessments of the neurobiological mechanisms underlying this critical phenotype. These data indicate that LOFC appears to drive the underestimation of delayed punishment, and treatments selectively altering LOFC activity may serve as a promising therapeutic target to improve sensitivity to delayed punishment during decision-making.

References

- Adler SM, Girotti M, Morilak DA (2020b) Optogenetically-induced long term depression in the rat orbitofrontal cortex ameliorates stress-induced reversal learning impairment. Neurobiol Stress 13:100258.
- Ashenhurst JR, Seaman M, David Jentsch J (2012) Responding in a Test of Decision-Making Under Risk is Under Moderate Genetic Control in the Rat. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 36:941– 949.
- Babalian A, Eichenberger S, Bilella A, Girard F, Szabolcsi V, Roccaro D, Alvarez-Bolado G, Xu
 C, Celio MR (2019) The orbitofrontal cortex projects to the parvafox nucleus of the ventrolateral hypothalamus and to its targets in the ventromedial periaqueductal grey matter.
 Brain Struct Funct 224:293–314 Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00429-018-1771-5.
- Bali A, Jaggi AS (2015) Electric foot shock stress: A useful tool in neuropsychiatric studies. Rev Neurosci 26:655–677.
- Ballesta S, Padoa-Schioppa C (2019) Economic Decisions through Circuit Inhibition. Curr Biol 29:3814–3824.
- Bechara A (2005) Decision making, impulse control and loss of willpower to resist drugs: A neurocognitive perspective. Nat Neurosci 8:1458–1463.
- Bechara A, Damasio H, Damasio AR, Lee GP (1999) Different contributions of the human amygdala and ventromedial prefrontal cortex to decision-making. J Neurosci 19:5473– 5481.
- Bechara A, Damasio H, Tranel D, Anderson SW (1998) Dissociation of working memory from decision making within the human prefrontal cortex. J Neurosci 18:428–437.

- Bechara A, Damasio H, Tranel D, Damasio AR (1997) Deciding advantageously before knowing the advantageous strategy. Science (80-) 275:1293–1295.
- Bechara A, Dolan S (2002) Decision-making and addiction (part II): Myopia for the future or hypersensitivity to reward? Neuropsychologia 40:1690–1705.
- Bechara A, Tranel D, Damasio H, Damasio AR (1996) Failure to respond autonomically to anticipated future outcomes following damage to prefrontal cortex. Cereb Cortex 6:215–225.
- Bickel WK, Johnson MW, Koffarnus MN, MacKillop J, Murphy JG (2014) The behavioral economics of substance use disorders: Reinforcement pathologies and their repair. Annu Rev Clin Psychol 10:641–677.
- Bickel WK, Miller ML, Yi R, Kowal BP, Diana M, Pitcock JA (2008) Behavioral and neuroeconomics of drug addiction. 90:1–11.
- Black KJ, Hershey T, Koller JM, Videen TO, Mintun MA, Price JL, Perlmutter JS (2002) A possible substrate for dopamine-related changes in mood and behavior: Prefrontal and limbic effects of a D3-preferring dopamine agonist. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99:17113– 17118.
- Brevers D, Bechara A, Cleeremans A, Noël X (2013) Iowa Gambling Task (IGT): Twenty years after gambling disorder and IGT. Front Psychol 4:1–14.
- Burton AC, Kashtelyan V, Bryden DW, Roesch MR (2014) Increased firing to cues that predict low-value reward in the medial orbitofrontal cortex. Cereb Cortex 24:3310–3321.
- Cai X (2021) The Neural Instantiation of an Abstract Cognitive Map for Economic Choice. Neuroscience 477:106–114 Available at:

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2021.09.011.

- Cardinal RN, Howes NJ (2005) Effects of lesions of the nucleus accumbens core on choice between small certain rewards and large uncertain rewards in rats. BMC Neurosci 6:1–19.
- Cardinal RN, Winstanley CA, Robbins TW, Everitt BJ (2004) Limbic Corticostriatal Systems and Delayed Reinforcement. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1021:33–50.
- Carmichael ST, Price JL (1995) Limbic Connections of the Orbital and Medial Prefrontal Cortex in Macaque Monkeys S.T. J Comp Neurol 363:615–641.
- Chandra D, Halonen LM, Linden AM, Procaccini C, Hellsten K, Homanics GE, Korpi ER (2010) Prototypic GABAA receptor agonist muscimol acts preferentially through forebrain high-affinity binding sites. Neuropsychopharmacology 35:999–1007 Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/npp.2009.203.
- Connors BW, Gutnick MJ (1990) Intrinsic firing patterns of diverse neocortical neurons. Trends Neurosci 13:99–104.
- Cousens GA, Muir GM (2006) Using extracellular single-unit electrophysiological data as a substrate for investigative laboratory exercises. J Undergrad Neurosci Educ 4:68–73.
- Curtis CE, D'Esposito M (2003) Persistent activity in the prefrontal cortex during working memory. Trends Cogn Sci 7:415–423.
- Dalley JW, Mar AC, Economidou D, Robbins TW (2008) Neurobehavioral mechanisms of impulsivity: Fronto-striatal systems and functional neurochemistry. Pharmacol Biochem Behav 90:250–260.
- Dalton GL, Wang NY, Phillips AG, Floresco SB (2016) Multifaceted contributions by different regions of the orbitofrontal and medial prefrontal cortex to probabilistic reversal learning. J Neurosci 36:1996–2006.

Drozd R, Cieslak PE, Rychlik M, Rodriguez Parkitna J, Rygula R (2016) Cognitive Judgment

Bias Interacts with Risk Based Decision Making and Sensitivity to Dopaminergic Challenge in Male Rats. Front Behav Neurosci 10:1–12 Available at: http://journal.frontiersin.org/Article/10.3389/fnbeh.2016.00163/abstract.

- Fanselow MS (1980) Conditional and unconditional components of post-shock freezing. Pavlov J Biol Sci Off J Pavlov 15:177–182.
- Ferland JMN, Carr MR, Lee AM, Hoogeland ME, Winstanley CA, Pattij T (2018) Examination of the effects of cannabinoid ligands on decision making in a rat gambling task. Pharmacol Biochem Behav 170:87–97 Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbb.2018.05.012.
- Ferland JMN, Hynes TJ, Hounjet CD, Lindenbach D, Vonder Haar C, Adams WK, Phillips AG, Winstanley CA (2019) Prior exposure to salient win-paired cues in a rat gambling task increases sensitivity to cocaine self-administration and suppresses dopamine efflux in nucleus accumbens: Support for the reward deficiency hypothesis of addiction. J Neurosci 39:1842–1854.
- Fettes P, Schulze L, Downar J (2017) Cortico-striatal-thalamic loop circuits of the orbitofrontal cortex: Promising therapeutic targets in psychiatric illness. Front Syst Neurosci 11:1–23.
- Field M, Heather N, Murphy JG, Stafford T, Tucker JA, Witkiewitz K (2019) Recovery from addiction: behavioral economics and value-based decision-making. Psychol Addict Behav.
- Floresco SB, St. Onge JR, Ghods-Sharifi S, Winstanley CA (2008) Cortico-limbic-striatal circuits subserving different forms of cost-benefit decision making. Cogn Affect Behav Neurosci 8:375–389 Available at:

http://www.springerlink.com/index/10.3758/CABN.8.4.375.

Fredriksson I, Venniro M, Reiner DJ, Chow JJ, Bossert JM, Shaham Y (2021) Animal Models of Drug Relapse and Craving after Voluntary Abstinence : A Review. Pharmacol Rev 73:1050-1083.

- Frost R, McNaughton N (2017) The neural basis of delay discounting: A review and preliminary model. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 79:48–65 Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2017.04.022.
- Gabbott PLA, Warner TA, Jays PRL, Salway P, Busby SJ (2005) Prefrontal cortex in the rat: projections to subcortical autonomic, motor, and limbic centers. J Comp Neurol 492:145– 177.
- Gabriel DBK (2022) Contribution of Orbitofrontal Cortex Activity to Risky Decision-Making.
- Gabriel DBK, Freels TG, Setlow B, Simon NW (2018) Risky decision-making is associated with impulsive action and sensitivity to first-time nicotine exposure. Behav Brain Res:0–1.
- Galvan A, Raper J, Hu X, Pare JF, Bonaventura J, Richie CT, Michaelides M, Mueller SAL,
 Roseboom PH, Oler JA, Kalin NH, Hall RA, Smith Y (2019) Ultrastructural localization of
 DREADDs in monkeys. Eur J Neurosci 50:2801-2813.
- Gardner MPH, Conroy JC, Styer C V., Huynh T, Whitaker LR, Schoenbaum G (2018) Medial orbitofrontal inactivation does not affect economic choice. Elife 7:1–22.
- Garzola GCQ (2019) Review: Brain neurobiology of gambling disorder based on rodent models. Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat 15:1751–1770.
- Giuliano C, Belin D, Everitt BJ (2019) Compulsive alcohol seeking results from a failure to disengage dorsolateral striatal control over behavior. J Neurosci 39:1744–1754.
- Goldman-Rakic PS, Porrino LJ (1985) The primate mediodorsal (MD) nucleus and its projection to the frontal lobe. J Comp Neurol 242:535–560.
- Gowin JL, Mackey S, Paulus and MP (2013) Altered Risk-Related Processing in Substance Users: Imbalance of Pain and Gain. Drug Alcohol Depend 132:13–21 Available at:

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3624763/pdf/nihms412728.pdf.

- Groenewegen HJ, Berendse HW, Wolters JG, Lohman AH (1990) The anatomical relationship of the prefrontal cortex with the striatopallidal system, the thalamus and the amygdala: evidence for a parallel organization. Prog Brain Res 85:95–116.
- Groman SM, Keistler C, Keip AJ, Hammarlund E, DiLeone RJ, Pittenger C, Lee D, Taylor JR (2019) Orbitofrontal circuits control multiple reinforcement-learning processes. Neuron 103:734–746.
- Guldin WO, Markowitsch HJ (1984) Cortical and thalamic afferent connections of the insular and adjacent cortex of the cat. J Comp Neurol 229:393–418.
- Guru A, Post RJ, Ho YY, Warden MR (2015) Making sense of optogenetics. Int J Neuropsychopharmacol 18:1–8.
- Hamilton KR et al. (2015) Choice Impulsivity: Definitions, Measurement Issues, and Clinical Implications. Pers Disord 6:182–198.
- Hardy SG (1986) Projections to the midbrain from the medial versus lateral prefrontal cortices of the rat. Neurosci Lett 63:159–164.
- Hardy SG (1994) Anatomical data supporting the concept of prefrontal influences upon hypothalamo-medullary relays in the rat. Neurosci Lett 169:17–20.
- Hart EE, Izquierdo A (2019) Quantity versus quality: Convergent findings in effort-based choice tasks. Behav Process 164:178–185.

Hartley CA, Phelps EA (2012) Anxiety and Decision-Making. Biol Psychiatry 72:1–12.

Homayoun H, Moghaddam B (2007) NMDA receptor hypofunction produces opposite effects on prefrontal cortex interneurons and pyramidal neurons. J Neurosci 27:11496–11500.

Hurley KM, Herbert H, Moga MM, Saper CB (1991) Efferent projections of the infralimbic

cortex of the rat. J Comp Neurol 308:249–276.

- Jean-Richard-Dit-Bressel P, Killcross S, McNally GP (2018) Behavioral and neurobiological mechanisms of punishment: Implications for psychiatric disorders. Neuropsychopharmacology 43:1639–1650 Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/s41386-018-0047-3.
- Jean-Richard-dit-Bressel P, Ma C, Bradfield LA, Killcross S, McNally GP (2019) Punishment insensitivity emerges from impaired contingency detection, not aversion insensitivity or reward dominance. Elife 8:1–15.
- Jean-Richard-Dit-Bressel P, McNally GP (2016) Lateral, not medial, prefrontal cortex contributes to punishment and aversive instrumental learning. Learn Mem 23:607–617.
- Jo S, Jung MW (2016) Differential coding of uncertain reward in rat insular and orbitofrontal cortex. Sci Rep 6:1–13 Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/srep24085.
- Karl Deisseroth (2015) Optogenetics: 10 years of microbial opsins in neuroscience. Nat Neurosci 18:1213–1225.
- Krettek, JE and Price J (1977) Projections from the Amygdaloid Complex to the Cerebral Cortex and Thalamus in the Rat and Cat. J Comp Neurol 172:687–722.
- Langdon AJ, Hathaway BA, Zorowitz S, Harris CBW, Winstanley CA (2019) Relative insensitivity to time-out punishments induced by win- paired cues in a rat gambling task. Psychopharmacol (Berl) 236:2543–2556.
- Larkin JD, Jenni NL, Floresco SB (2016) Modulation of risk/reward decision making by dopaminergic transmission within the basolateral amygdala. Psychopharmacology (Berl) 233:121–136.

Liley AE, Gabriel DBK, Sable HJ, Simon NW (2019) Sex Differences and Effects of Predictive

Cues on Delayed Punishment Discounting. Eneuro 6:ENEURO.0225-19.2019.

- Liley AE, Gabriel DBK, Simon NW (2022) Lateral Orbitofrontal Cortex and Basolateral Amygdala Regulate Sensitivity to Delayed Punishment during Decision-Making. eNeuro 9:1–15.
- London ED (2020) Human Brain Imaging Links Dopaminergic Systems to Impulsivity. Curr Top Behav Neurosci 47:53–72 Available at: http://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/7854_2011_176.

Magnus W, Nazir S, Anilkumar AC, Shaban K (2021) Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder.

Mai B, Hauber W (2015) Orbitofrontal or accumbens dopamine depletion does not affect riskbased decision making in rats. Cogn Affect Behav Neurosci 15:507–522.

Mainen ZF, Kepecs A (2009) Neural representation of behavioral outcomes in the orbitofrontal cortex. Curr Opin Neurobiol 19:84–91 Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.conb.2009.03.010.

- Malvaez M, Shieh C, Murphy MD, Greenfield VY, Wassum KM (2019) Distinct corticalamygdala projections drive reward value encoding and retrieval. Nat Neurosci 22:762–769.
- Mar AC, Walker ALJ, Theobald DE, Eagle DM, Robbins TW (2011) Dissociable effects of lesions to orbitofrontal cortex subregions on impulsive choice in the rat. J Neurosci 31:6398–6404.
- Masferrer ME, Silva BA, Nomoto K, Lima SQ, Gross CT (2020) Differential encoding of predator fear in the ventromedial hypothalamus and periaqueductal grey. J Neurosci 40:9283–9292.
- Mazur JE (1988) ESTIMATION OF INDIFFERENCE POINTS WITH AN ADJUSTING-DELAY PROCEDURE. J Exp Anal Behav 49:37–47.

- McClure SM, Ericson KM, Laibson DI, Loewenstein G, Cohen JD (2007) Time discounting for primary rewards. J Neurosci 27:5796–5804.
- Mcdonald AJ (1991) Organization of amygdaloid projections to the prefrontal cortex and associated striatum in the rat. Neuroscience 44:1–14.
- Mcdonald AJ, Mascagni F, Guo L (1996) Projections of the medial and lateral prefrontal cortices to the amygdala: a Phaseolus vulgaris leucoagglutinin study in the rat. Neuroscience 71:55– 75.
- Milne E, Grafman J (2001) Ventromedial prefrontal cortex lesions in humans eliminate implicit gender stereotyping. J Neurosci 21.
- Mitchell MR, Weiss VG, Beas BS, Morgan D, Bizon JL, Setlow B (2014) Adolescent risk taking, cocaine self-administration, and striatal dopamine signaling.
 Neuropsychopharmacology 39:955–962 Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24145852.
- Mobini S, Body S, Ho MY, Bradshaw C, Szabadi E, Deakin J, Anderson I (2002a) Effects of lesions of the orbitofrontal cortex on sensitivity to delayed and probabilistic reinforcement.
 Psychopharmacology (Berl).
- Mobini S, Body S, Ho MY, Bradshaw C, Szabadi E, Deakin J, Anderson I (2002b) Effects of lesions of the orbitofrontal cortex on sensitivity to delayed and probabilistic reinforcement.
 Psychopharmacology (Berl) 160:290–298.
- Moorman DE, Aston-Jones G (2014) Orbitofrontal cortical neurons encode expectation-driven initiation of reward-seeking. J Neurosci 34:10234–10246.
- Morrison SE, Salzman CD (2009) The Convergence of Information about Rewarding and Aversive Stimuli in Single Neurons. J Neurosci.

- Murphy JG, Vuchinich RE, Simpson C a. (2001) Delayed Reward and Cost Discounting. Psychol Rec 51:571–588.
- Murray EA, O'Doherty JP, Schoenbaum G (2007) What we know and do not know about the functions of the orbitofrontal cortex after 20 years of cross-species studies. J Neurosci 27:8166–8169.
- Naso MF, Tomkowicz B, Perry WL, Strohl WR (2017) Adeno-Associated Virus (AAV) as a Vector for Gene Therapy. BioDrugs 31:317–334.
- Nimitvilai S, Uys JD, Woodward JJ, Randall PK, Ball LE, Williams RW, Jones BC, Lu L, Grant KA, Mulholland PJ (2017) Orbitofrontal neuroadaptations and cross-species synaptic biomarkers in heavy-drinking macaques. J Neurosci 37:3646–3660.
- O'Doherty J, Kringelbach ML, Rolls ET, Hornak J, Andrews C (2001) Abstract reward and punishment representations in the human orbitofrontal cortex. Nat Neurosci 4:95–102.
- Olsen RW (2018) GABAA receptor: Positive and negative allosteric modulators. Neuropharmacology 136:10–22.
- Olshavsky ME, Shumake J, Rosenthal AA, Kaddour-Djebbar A, Gonzalez-Lima F, Setlow B, Lee HJ (2014) Impulsivity, risk-taking, and distractibility in rats exhibiting robust conditioned orienting behaviors. J Exp Anal Behav 102:162–178.
- Ongur D, An X, Price JL (1998) Prefrontal cortical projections to the hypothalamus in macaque monkeys. J Comp Neurol 401:480–505.
- Ongür D, Price JL (2000) The organization of networks within the orbital and medial prefrontal cortex of rats, monkeys and humans. Cereb Cortex 10:206–219.
- Orsini CA, Blaes SL, Hernandez CM, Betzhold SM, Perera H, Wheeler AR, Ten Eyck TW, Garman TS, Bizon JL, Setlow B (2021) Regulation of risky decision making by gonadal

hormones in males and females. Neuropsychopharmacology 46:603–613 Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/s41386-020-00827-0.

- Orsini CA, Hernandez CM, Bizon JL, Setlow B (2019) Deconstructing value-based decision making via temporally- selective manipulation of neural activity: insights from rodent models. Cogn Affect Behav Neurosci 19:459–476.
- Orsini CA, Hernandez CM, Singhal S, Kelly KB, Frazier CJ, Bizon JL, Setlow B (2017) Optogenetic inhibition reveals distinct roles for basolateral amygdala activity at discrete time points during risky decision making. J Neurosci 37:11537–11548.
- Orsini CA, Heshmati SC, Garman TS, Wall SC, Bizon JL, Setlow B (2018) Contributions of medial prefrontal cortex to decision making involving risk of punishment. Neuropharmacology 139:205–216.
- Orsini CA, Moorman DE, Young JW, Setlow B, Floresco SB (2015a) Neural mechanisms regulating different forms of risk-related decision-making: Insights from animal models. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 58:147–167 Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2015.04.009.

Orsini CA, Simon NW (2020) Reward/Punishment-Based Decision Making in Rodents. Curr Protoc Neurosci 93:1–21.

Orsini CA, Trotta RT, Bizon JL, Setlow B (2015b) Dissociable Roles for the Basolateral Amygdala and Orbitofrontal Cortex in Decision-Making under Risk of Punishment. J Neurosci 35:1368–1379 Available at:

http://www.jneurosci.org/cgi/doi/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3586-14.2015.

Panayi MC, Khamassi M, Killcross S (2021) The rodent lateral orbitofrontal cortex as an arbitrator selecting between model-based and model-free learning systems. Behav Neurosci

135:226-244.

- Park J, Moghaddam B (2017) Risk of punishment influences discrete and coordinated encoding of reward-guided actions by prefrontal cortex and VTA neurons. Elife 6.
- Paxinos G, Watson C (1997) The Rat Brain in Stereotaxic Coordinates. Acad Press San Diego 3rd.
- Perry JL, Carroll ME (2008) The role of impulse behavior in drug abuse. Psychopharmacol (Berl) 200:1–26.
- Petrides M, Pandya DN (2002) Comparative cytoarchitectonic analysis of the human and the macaque ventrolateral prefrontal cortex and corticocortical connection patterns in the monkey. Eur J Neurosci 16:291–310.
- Piantadosi PT, Yeates DCM, Wilkins M, Floresco SB (2017) Contributions of basolateral amygdala and nucleus accumbens subregions to mediating motivational conflict during punished reward-seeking. Neurobiol Learn Mem 140:92–105 Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.nlm.2017.02.017.
- Price JL (2007) Definition of the orbital cortex in relation to specific connections with limbic and visceral structures and other cortical regions. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1121:54–71.
- Price JL, Slotnick BM, Revial MF (1991) Olfactory projections to the hypothalamus. J Comp Neurol 306:447–461.
- Ray JP, Price JL (1993) The organization of projections from the mediodorsal nucleus of the thalamus to orbital and medial prefrontal cortex in macaque monkeys. J Comp Neurol 337:1–31.
- Reis GML, Duarte IDG (2006) Baclofen, an agonist at peripheral GABA B receptors, induces antinociception via activation of TEA-sensitive potassium channels. Br J Pharmacol

149:733-739.

- Rivalan M, Valton V, Seriès P, Marchand AR, Dellu-Hagedorn F (2013) Elucidating poor decision-making in a rat gambling task. PLoS One 8.
- Rodríguez W, Bouzas A, Orduña V (2018) Temporal discounting of aversive consequences in rats. Learn Behav 46:38–48.
- Roesch MR, Bryden DW (2011) Impact of size and delay on neural activity in the rat limbic corticostriatal system. Front Neurosci 5:1–13.
- Roesch MR, Calu DJ, Burke KA, Schoenbaum G (2007) Should I Stay or Should I Go?: Transformation of Time-Discounted Rewards in Orbitofrontal Cortex and Associated Brain Circuits. Ann New York Acad Sci 1104:21–34.
- Roesch MR, Olson CR (2005) Neuronal activity in primate orbitofrontal cortex reflects the value of time. J Neurophysiol 94:2457–2471.
- Roesch MR, Taylor AR, Schoenbaum G (2006) Encoding of Time-Discounted Rewards in Orbitofrontal Cortex Is Independent of Value Representation. Neuron 51:509–520.
- Rogers RD, Everitt BJ, Baldacchino A, Blackshaw AJ, Swainson R, Wynne K, Baker NB,
 Hunter J, Carthy T, Booker E, London M, Deakin JFW, Sahakian BJ, Robbins TW (1999)
 Dissociable deficits in the decision-making cognition of chronic amphetamine abusers,
 opiate abusers, patients with focal damage to prefrontal cortex, and tryptophan-depleted
 normal volunteersEvidence for monoaminergic mechanisms. Neuropsychopharmacology
 20:322–339.
- Rogers RD, Wong A, McKinnon C, Winstanley CA (2013) Systemic administration of 8-OH-DPAT and eticlopride, but not SCH23390, alters loss-chasing behavior in the rat. Neuropsychopharmacology 38:1094–1104 Available at:

http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/npp.2013.8.

- Rudebeck PH, Walton ME, Smyth AN, Bannerman DM, Rushworth MFS (2006) Separate neural pathways process different decision costs. Nat Neurosci 9:1161–1168.
- Rusbridge C (2020) Neurobehavioral Disorders: The Corticolimbic System in Health and Disease. Vet Clin Small Anim 50:1157–1181.
- Samuel F. Acuff, M.S.1, Kathryn E. Soltis, M.S.1, Ashley A. Dennhardt, Ph.D.1, Brian Borsari, Ph.D.2, Matthew P. Martens, Ph.D.3, and James G. Murphy PD. (2016) Future So Bright? Delay Discounting and Consideration of Future Consequences Predict Academic Performance among College Drinkers. 165:255–269.
- Sara E. Morrison, Alexandre Saez, Brian Lau and CDS (2012) Different time courses for learning-related changes in amygdala and orbitofrontal cortex. Neuron 71:1127–1140.
- Schoenbaum G, Chiba AA, Gallagher M (2000) Changes in functional connectivity in orbitofrontal cortex and basolateral amygdala during learning and reversal training. J Neurosci 20:5179–5189.
- Schoenbaum G, Roesch M (2005) Orbitofrontal Cortex, Associative Learning, and Expectancies Neural Activity in OFC and OFC-Dependent Behavior Reflect Outcome Expectancies NIH Public Access. Neuron 47:633–636.
- Schuck NW, Cai MB, Wilson RC, Niv Y (2016) Human Orbitofrontal Cortex Represents a Cognitive Map of State Space. Neuron 91:1402–1412.
- Seo KJ, Artoni P, Qiang Y, Zhong Y, Han X, Shi Z, Yao W, Fagiolini M, Fang H (2019) Transparent, Flexible, Penetrating Microelectrode Arrays with Capabilities of Single-Unit Electrophysiology. Adv Biosyst 3:1–9.

Setlow B, Mendez IA, Mitchell MR, Simon NW (2009) Effects of chronic administration of

drugs of abuse on impulsive choice (delay discounting) in animal models. Behav Pharmacol 20:380–389.

- Sias AC, Morse AK, Wang S, Greenfield VY, Goodpaster CM, Wrenn TM, Wikenheiser AM, Holley SM, Cepeda C, Levine MS, Wassum KM (2021) A bidirectional corticoamygdala circuit for the encoding and retrieval of detailed reward memories. Elife 10:1–29.
- Simon NW, Beas BS, Montgomery KS, Haberman RP, Bizon JL, Setlow B (2013) Prefrontal cortical–striatal dopamine receptor mRNA expression predicts distinct forms of impulsivity. Eur J Neurosci 37:1779–1788.
- Simon NW, Gilbert RJ, Mayse JD, Bizon JL, Setlow B (2009) Balancing risk and reward: A rat model of risky decision making. Neuropsychopharmacology 34:2208–2217 Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/npp.2009.48.
- Simon NW, Mendez IA, Setlow B (2007) Cocaine exposure causes long-term increases in impulsive choice. Behav Neurosci 121:543–549 Available at: http://doi.apa.org/getdoi.cfm?doi=10.1037/0735-7044.121.3.543.
- Simon NW, Moghaddam B (2015) Neural processing of reward in adolescent rodents. Dev Cogn Neurosci 11:145–154 Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.dcn.2014.11.001.
- Simon NW, Wood J, Moghaddam B (2015) Action-outcome relationships are represented differently by medial prefrontal and orbitofrontal cortex neurons during action execution. J Neurophysiol 114:3374–3385.
- Sosa JLR, Buonomano D, Izquierdo A (2021) The orbitofrontal cortex in temporal cognition. Behav Neurosci 135:154–164.

Stüttgen MC, Schwarz C, Jäkel F (2011) Mapping spikes to sensations. Front Neurosci 5:1–17. Suzuki S, Cross L, O'Doherty JP (2017) Elucidating the underlying components of food valuation in the human orbitofrontal cortex. Nat Neurosci 20:1780–1786.

- Takahashi T, Ikeda K, Hasegawa T (2007) A hyperbolic decay of subjective probability of obtaining delayed rewards. Behav Brain Funct.
- Tanaka CS, Doya K, Okada G, Ueda K, Okamoto Y, Yamawaki S (2004) Prediction of immediate and future rewards differentially recruits cortico-basal ganglia loops. Nat Neurosci 7:887–893.
- Tara G. Chowdhury, Kathryn G. Wallin-Miller, Alice A. Rear, Junchol Park, Vanessa Diaz, Nicholas W. Simon BM (2019) Sex differences in reward- and punishment-guided actions. Cogn Affect Behav Neurosci 19:1404–1417.
- Totah NKB, Jackson ME, Moghaddam B (2013) Preparatory attention relies on dynamic interactions between prelimbic cortex and anterior cingulate cortex. Cereb Cortex 23:729–738.
- Ursu S, Carter CS (2005) Outcome representations, counterfactual comparisons and the human orbitofrontal cortex: Implications for neuroimaging studies of decision-making. Cogn Brain Res 23:51–60.
- Van Duuren E, Lankelma J, Pennartz CMA (2008) Population coding of reward magnitude in the orbitofrontal cortex of the rat. J Neurosci 28:8590–8603.
- Van Wingerden M, Vinck M, Lankelma J, Pennartz CMA (2010) Theta-band phase locking of orbitofrontal neurons during reward expectancy. J Neurosci 30:7078–7087.
- Vlaev I, King D, Darzi A, Dolan P (2019) Changing health behaviors using financial incentives: A review from behavioral economics. BMC Public Health 19:1–9.
- Wallis JD (2007) Orbitofrontal cortex and its contribution to decision-making. Annu Rev Neurosci 30:31–56.

- Whissell PD, Tohyama S, Martin LJ (2016) The use of DREADDs to deconstruct behavior. Front Genet 7:1–15.
- Whitton AE, Treadway MT, Pizzagalli DA (2015) Reward processing dysfunction in major depression, bipolar disorder and schizophrenia. Curr Opin Psychiatry 28:7–12.
- Wilson RC, Takahashi YK, Schoenbaum G, Niv Y (2014) Orbitofrontal cortex as a cognitive map of task space. Neuron 81:267–279.
- Winstanley CA (2004) Contrasting Roles of Basolateral Amygdala and Orbitofrontal Cortex in Impulsive Choice. J Neurosci 24:4718–4722 Available at: http://www.jneurosci.org/cgi/doi/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5606-03.2004.
- Winstanley CA, Floresco SB (2016) Deciphering Decision Making: Variation in Animal Models of Effort- and Uncertainty-Based Choice Reveals Distinct Neural Circuitries Underlying Core Cognitive Processes. J Neurosci 36:12069–12079.
- Wittmann M, Lovero KL, Lane SD, Paulus MP (2010) Now or later? Striatum and insula activation to immediate versus delayed rewards. J Neurosci Psychol Econ 3:15–26.
- Wood J, Simon NW, Koerner FS, Kass RE, Moghaddam B (2017) Networks of VTA neurons encode real-time information about uncertain numbers of actions executed to earn a reward. Front Behav Neurosci 11:1–16.
- Woolverton, William L., Freeman, Kevin B., Myerson, Joel, Green L (2012) Suppression of Cocaine Self-Administration in Monkeys: Effects of Delayed Punishment.
 Psychopharmacology (Berl) 220:509–517.
- Wyss JM, Sripanidkulchai K (1984) The topography of the mesencephalic and pontine projections from the cingulate cortex of the rat. Brain Res 293:1–15.

Xie C et al. (2021) Reward Versus Nonreward Sensitivity of the Medial Versus Lateral

Orbitofrontal Cortex Relates to the Severity of Depressive Symptoms. Biol Psychiatry Cogn Neurosci Neuroimaging 6:259–269.

- Yunbok Kim, Nicholas W. Simon, Jesse Wood and BM (2016) Reward anticipation is encoded differently by adolescent ventral tegmental area neurons. Biol Psychiatry 79:878–886.
- Zeeb FD, Floresco SB, Winstanley CA (2010) Contributions of the orbitofrontal cortex to impulsive choice: Interactions with basal levels of impulsivity, dopamine signalling, and reward-related cues. Psychopharmacology (Berl) 211:87–98.